

International Journal of Innovative Research and Reviews

ISSN: 2636-8919 Website: www.injirr.com



REVIEW ARTICLE

BACE-1 Enzyme: A Promising Target for Alzheimer's Disease

Kaan KÜÇÜKOĞLU^{1,*} Ayşegül ÖZDEMİR¹

¹ Department of Pharmaceutical Chemistry, Faculty of Pharmacy, Selçuk University, Konya, Türkiye

ABSTRACT

* Corresponding author E-mail: kucukogluk35@hotmail.com

ARTICI	le Info
Received	: 08.13.2024
Accepted	: 12.26.2024
Published	: 07.15.2025

Keywords: Alzheimer's disease BACE-1 BACE-1 inhibitor Natural products Nonpeptidomimetics **Peptidomimetics**

Alzheimer's Disease (AD) is a progressive dementia-type neurological brain disease that causes the destruction of cells in the brain. According to WHO 2022 data, there are more than 55 million AD patients in the world. This number is expected to increase to 139 million in 2050. Since the BACE-1 enzyme, a member of the type I transmembrane aspartic proteinase enzyme family, causes proteolytic cleavage of APP and leads to the production of A peptides in the brain parenchyma, compounds that can inhibit this enzyme are thought to be useful in the treatment of AD. Compounds with an inhibitory effect on the BACE-1 enzyme are generally categorized in two groups: peptidomimetic and nonpeptidomimetic. Peptidomimetic BACE-1 enzyme inhibitors include statin- and norstatin-based compounds, as well as derivatives bearing hydroxyethylene, hydroxyethylamine and carbinamine structures. Nonpeptidomimetic BACE-1 inhibitors carry acyl guanidine, 2-aminopyridine, aminoimidazole, amino/iminohydantoin, aminothiazoline, aminooxazoline, aminoquinoline, piperazine fragments. Apart from these synthetic compound groups, some natural products that inhibit BACE-1 enzyme have also been discovered. LY2811376, LY2886721, RG7129, BI 1181181, JNJ-54861911, LY3314814, MK-8931, E2609, CNP-520, LY3202626, PF-06751979, CTS21166, and HPP854 are BACE-1 inhibitors entering clinical trials. Despite intensive efforts and a significant number of compounds entering clinical trials, none of the BACE-1 inhibitors have been approved and made available for treatment.

Contents

contents		
1.1.	The Amyloid Hypothesis	2
1.2.	Cholinergic Hypothesis	2
1.3.	Tau Hypothesis	2
1.4.	Excitotoxicity Hypothesis	2
1.5.	Neuroinflammation Hypothesis	2
3.1.	Peptidomimetic BACE-1 Enzyme Inhibitors	4
3.1.	1. BACE-1 enzyme inhibitors based on statins and norstatins	4
3.1.	2. Hydroxyethylene isosteric-based BACE-1 enzyme inhibitors	5
3.1.	3. Hydroxyethylamine-based BACE-1 inhibitors	6
3.1.	4. Carbinamine (aminoethylene) based BACE-1 inhibitor	7
3.2.	Nonpeptidomimetic BACE-1 Enzyme Inhibitors	7
3.2.	1. BACE-1 inhibitors based on acyl guanidine	7
3.2.	2. 2-Aminopyridine-based BACE-1 inhibitors	8
3.2.	3. Aminoimidazole-based BACE-1 inhibitors	8
3.2.	4. Amino/aminohydantoin-based BACE-1 inhibitors	9
3.2.	5. BACE-1 inhibitors based on aminothiazoline and aminooxazoline	9
3.2.	6. Aminoquinoline -based BACE-1 inhibitors	
3.2.	7. Piperazine-based BACE-1 inhibitors	
3.3.	Other BACE-1 Inhibitors	11
Cito this arti	ida Küçükoğlu K. Özdemir A. BACE I Enzyme: A Promising Target for Alzheimer's Disease International Jou	rnal of Innovativa

1 Enzyme: A Promising Target for Alzheimer's Disease. International Journal of Innovative ogn Research and Reviews (INJIRR) (2025) 9(1) 1-21 Link to this article:

http://www.injirr.com/article/view/222



Copyright © 2025 Authors.

This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License, which permits unrestricted use, and sharing of this material in any medium, provided the original work is not modified or used for commercial purposes.

3.3.1.	Some Other Compounds Showing BACE-1 Inhibitory Activity	
3.3.2.	Natural Compounds Investigated for BACE-1 Inhibitor Activity	
3.3.3.	BACE-1 Inhibitors Entering Clinical Trials	
Conflict of Int	erest	
References		17
itereneus		

1. Introduction

The Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a progressive, high prevalence, dementia-type neurological disease that causes the destruction of brain cells [1]. Depending on the stage of the disease, it is characterized by disinterest, depression, disturbance of communication and orientation, poor judgement, difficulty swallowing and walking, and failure to perform daily activities such as behavioral changes [2].

AD is a major health problem in the world, both in developed and developing countries, due to its ever-increasing prevalence and difficulties in treatment, especially among people over 60. While incurring severe costs such as patient care and medication costs, illness-related accidents are also a major problem [1].

According to data released by the World Health Organization (WHO) in 2022, there are more than 55 million known Alzheimer's patients worldwide. This number is expected to rise to 78 million by 2030 and 139 million by 2050 [3]. AD also has a considerable negative impact on the affected lives of families and their budgets for social and health services. According to 2018 data, the global cost of healthcare is \$1 trillion and is expected to double by 2030 [4].

Although there is no medication available to stop, reduce or treat AD, rivastigmine, an FDA-approved N-methyl-D-(NMDA) receptor antagonist, aspartate and acetylcholinesterase (AChE) inhibitors, galantamine and donepezil are used to alleviate the symptoms of disease [5]. The existing single-target small molecules have not been sufficiently effective in the treatment and progression of AD. Therefore, studies are also under way on multi-targeted directed ligands (MTDLs) to slow the progression of the disease [6]. One of the treatment approaches for AD is the development of β -secretase (BACE) enzyme inhibitors, which act on the amyloid precursor protein (APP), which produces the neurotoxic amyloid β (A β) protein. Insoluble A β protein aggregates cause plaque accumulation and neurodegeneration. Therefore, the development of BACE-1 enzyme inhibitors is an important approach in the treatment of AD [7].

1.1. The Amyloid Hypothesis

APP breaks down by certain enzymes to form the A β protein, the metabolic product. The resulting A β protein causes the formation and accumulation of amyloid plates. These amyloid plates lead to neuropathological changes. The amyloid hypothesis is based on this formation. APP is a pioneering protein that can be metabolized by α -, β - and γ secretase. These enzymes metabolize APP by breaking it down at different points. α -secretase cuts the APP from its center point and forms an extracellular protein as a product of metabolism. β - secretase and γ -secretase cut off the APP from the amino end and the carboxyl end, respectively, and produce A β as a product of metabolism [8].

While it is not a protein that causes the formation of amyloid plaque, such as $A\beta$, which is caused by the breakdown of α -secretase and APP, this breakdown also prevents the production of $A\beta$. For this reason, studies on α -secretase modulators are aimed at preventing the formation of $A\beta$ [1].

It breaks down by β -secretase, or BACE enzyme, causing the formation of APP, A β , and amyloid plates. At this point, β -secretase acts as a speed limiting enzyme in the formation of A β . BACE-1 enzyme inhibitors also inhibit the formation of A β by inhibiting β -secretase. This is why these enzyme inhibitors are often involved in the development of new drug molecules [9]. The γ -secretase enzyme inhibitors are another group of inhibitors that have been studied because they inhibit the formation of A β , such as the BACE-1 enzymes. These enzyme inhibitors are of great importance in the development of drugs for the treatment of AD [10].

Advanced glycation end-product receptor (RAGE) is a transmembrane receptor that increases the activity of β - and γ -secretases. RAGE also activates oxidative stress. It is believed to contribute to the formation of A β by increasing the activity of β - and γ -secretases, as well as having an active role in the transport of amyloid to the brain. For this reason, RAGE antagonists are an important component in the study of AD treatment [11].

1.2. Cholinergic Hypothesis

According to the cholinergic hypothesis, loss of cholinergic function in the central nervous system (CNS) causes cognitive decline characterised by AD [12].

1.3. Tau Hypothesis

Tau is a protein involved in the organization and stabilization of microtubules and plays an active role in neuronal transport. Hyperphosphorylated tau protein becomes a helical filament and causes the formation of neurofibril tangles [13]. These neurofibril tangles disrupt the organization and stabilization of microtubules and cause disruption of axonal transport. This situation also causes cell death as it disrupts intercellular communication [14].

1.4. Excitotoxicity Hypothesis

Glutamatergic neurons form the main excitatory system in the brain, playing an important role in memory, learning and synaptic stretch. Glutamate is the main neurotransmitter that generates CNS excitatory responses. Overactivation of glutamate receptors causes excitotoxicity, which can result in neuronal dysfunction and death [15].

1.5. Neuroinflammation Hypothesis

There are high levels of pro-inflammatory mediators in the brain and CSF (cerebrospinal fluid) of AD patients. With

excessive secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines, brain resident macrophages are activated. As a result of this activation, tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF α), interleukin-8 (IL-8), transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β), macrophage inflammatory protein-1 α (MIP-1 α) and insoluble forms of A β plaques increase [16]. Thus, neuroinflammation occurs. Neuroinflammation refers to the inflammatory response that may be caused by internal pathological movements in the CNS or external factors [17].

2. The BACE-1 Enzyme

The BACE-1 enzyme belongs to the type I transmembrane family of aspartic proteinases and causes the production of A β peptides in the brain parenchyma, causing the proteolytic division of APP [18]. BACE-1; BACE-2, is a complex protein with structural similarities to many enzymes found in different parts of the human body, such as pepsin, renin, catepsin D, and catepsin E. [19]. Therefore, ensuring selectivity in BACE-1 inhibition without affecting other proteases is crucial for the development of effective BACE-1 inhibitors and the elimination of non-targeted side effects [19, 20]. The BACE-1 enzyme consists of a total of five basic fields, including the 501 amino acid and the signal peptide domain, the pro-peptide domain, the catalytic domain, and the transmembrane domain and the cytosolic domain. The signal peptide domain of BACE-1 carries it to the endoplasmic reticulum, where the pro-peptide domain is divided by the furin protease. The transmembrane domain then causes the translocation of the protein into the Golgi complex, which leads to posttranslational processing and the full maturity of the BACE-1 enzyme. The transmembrane domain facilitates the binding of BACE-1 to the plasma membrane. The catalytic domain contains the active aspartate residues of the BACE-1 enzyme. [21].

The BACE-1 enzyme also has a N-terminal, a C- terminal, and an interface area that connects these terminal regions. [7]. The substrate bonding area is located between the N and C terminal lobes with different bonding pockets, and so the movement in both lobes affects the catalyst properties of BACE-1 [22].

BACE-1 has a fairly large active zone consisting of a number of sub-zones called cell. The sub pockets S1, S2, S3, S4, S1', S2', S3', S4 form the ligand bonding area. Hydrophobic pockets S1 and S3 are adjacent to each other and contain the remains of Leu30, Phe108, Ile110, Ile1, Trp115. The S2 and S4 pockets contain residues of hydrophilic amino acids, including Lys9, Ser10, Thr72, Gln73, Thr231, Thr232, Arg235, Arg307 and Lys321. The S3 and S4 subregions include remains such as Pro70, Thr72, Glu125, Arg128, Agr195 and Trp197. The S2 subregion consists of residues such as Ser35, Val69, Tyr71, Ile126 and Tyr198 in hydrophobic and amphiphilic structures. The subregion S1 includes the hydrophobic Ile226 and Val332 residues as well as the main catalytic residue Asp32 and Asp228 [23].

The BACE-1's bonding pocket contains three important parts, including the catalytic aspartic acid residues, which are very important for the proteolytic activity of BACE-1, the wing, which is the most flexible part of the bonding region and controls access to the substrate, and the 10-second cycle, located near the S3 pocket (Figure 1) [7]. The catalytic

binaries Asp32 and Asp228 are found in the ligand binding regions and are very important for the proteolytic activity of the enzyme. The binding of a ligand to these two amino acids increases the binding affinity and thus strength [24]. For full activation, the enzyme gains mono protonation in active form (Ghosh and Osswald 2014). The four oxygen atoms of Asp32 and Asp228 in the BACE-1 active region are not equal due to their different chemical environments, and there is a possible set of different protonated states. Analyses show that only mono and diprotonated derivatives are suitable for the design of the potent inhibitor [25].



Figure 1 Three important components of the BACE-1 enzyme: catalytic aspartic acid residues, wing and 10-second cycle point [26]

The active region of BACE-1 is protected by a β -connection point, which forms most of the binding region between Val67 and Glu77 in the N-terminal lobes. It is commonly known as the "wing" and is the most flexible part of the active zone that controls the access of the substrate to the active area through conformational changes. When the active region is in inactive form, the wing tends to be in open conformation. However, the presence of a substrate or inhibitor keeps the wing in closed conformation (Figure 2) [24].

Tyr71 is an important remnant on the wing, which connects to the binding region and becomes harmonious to the nature and shape of the ligand. This residue contributes to the change in the position of the wing in relation to the catalytic aspartic acid residue, as well as to the entry and exit of the substrate or ligand into the active area. With its flexibility, the Tyr71 plays an important role in the open or closed conformation of the BACE-1 [24]. Tyr71's hydroxyl group has the ability to form a hydrogen bond with the amino group of the Trp76 side chain. In this connection, the Tvr71 separates the underpockets S1 and S2, allowing the BACE-1 to transition to closed conformation. When the wing is removed from the residues of catalytic aspartic acid, the hydrogen bond between the Tyr71 and the Trp76 remains disappears, in which case it cannot replace the underpockets of Tyr71 S1 and S2 and the pockets cannot be separated. This enables the transition of BACE-1 to open conformation. This suggests that in the presence of the hydrogen bond between the Tyr71 and the Trp76 remains, BACE-1 is in closed conformation, and in the absence of this hydrogen link, Bace-1 is open conformation [27].

Dynamic simulation studies on BACE-1 have shown that both outdoor and indoor conformations of BACE1 are freely accessible at room temperature. This proves the flexibility of the Tyr71 remains. This unique structure and composition of BACE-1 plays an important role in the design of various inhibitors [25].



Figure 2 The active region of BACE-1 is protected by a β -connection point, which forms most of the binding region between Val67 and Glu77 in the N-terminal lobes. It is commonly known as the "wing" and is the most flexible part of the active zone that controls the access of the substrate to the active area through conformational changes. When the active region is in inactive form, the wing tends to be in open conformation. However, the presence of a substrate or inhibitor keeps the wing in closed conformation [24]

Dynamic simulation studies on BACE-1 have shown that both outdoor and indoor conformations of BACE-1 are freely accessible at room temperature. This proves the flexibility of the Tyr71 remains. This unique structure and composition of BACE-1 plays an important role in the design of various inhibitors [25].

3. BACE-1 Enzyme Inhibitors

The BACE-1 enzyme, which supports the production of $A\beta$ peptides due to the division of APP, is believed to be involved in the development of AD by these properties. This is why studies are being conducted on BACE-1 enzyme inhibitors in the treatment of AD. BACE-1 inhibitors, both peptidomimetic and nonpeptidomimetic, were developed in these studies. In addition, natural compounds that inhibit the BACE-1 enzyme have been studied.

3.1. Peptidomimetic BACE-1 Enzyme Inhibitors

The structure-oriented designs of the BACE-1 inhibitors have been successful in developing highly potent and specific inhibitors in the peptidomimetic structure [28]. Peptidomimetic inhibitors are designed to replicate the enzyme's natural substrate. This increases the subregional identity, hydrogen bonding, and hydrophobic interactions [29].

The inhibitory effect of these molecules is caused by the transition isoster. These compounds have been developed by following the shortening of the substrate-based peptide, and also by replacing the easily divisible amide bond with an indivisible transition state isotope such as hydroxyethylamine, statins, hydroxyethylene, isophthalamide, norstatine, and homostatin [30].

In the free BACE-1, a catalytic residue of aspartic acid binds hydrogen molecules with water to keep them in place. When encountered with a substrate molecule, one of the aspartic acid nucleophils attacks the water molecules, while the other activates the carbonyl of the peptide bond. This forms a tetrahedral intermediate, and a new N and C terminal, consisting of two substrate parts, breaks the bond of carbonyline regeneration (Figure 3) [31].



Figure 3 Mechanism of action of catalytic aspartic acid residues [31]

This approach has been applied to design first generation potent BACE-1 inhibitors, and further studies have focussed on lowering molecular weight and maintaining binding interactions while reducing peptidic properties [32].

3.1.1. BACE-1 enzyme inhibitors based on statins and norstatins

Statin and norstatin (hydroxymethylcarbonyl) are classic transition isotopes for aspartyl protease inhibitors. Statin is used because of the leucine side chain at S1 position, which mimics the Swedish mutant APP, which shows high affinity for BACE-1. Statin-based inhibitors were developed in the early 2000s and showed an IC₅₀ of less than 10 μ M. Molecular placement studies have shown that the isolatine and its field fit well to the subregions S3 and S2 respectively. Similarly, the isobutyl group is found in the S1 pocket. The compound, a phenyl statin-based inhibitor, is designed to place a large, hydrophobic substitution at position 1, P1 (Figure 4) [31]. The inclusion of N-acetyl leucine in the PABA and N-terminal ends of C-terminals has been observed to contribute to enzyme inhibition. A modeling study of a benzyl-substituent inhibitor in the active region of BACE-1 showed that the phenylstatine transition isoster forms hydrogen bonds with catalytic aspartic acid residues [33].



Figure 4. Compound 1. $IC_{50} = 21 \ \mu M$ [30]

Inhibitors based on phenyl norstatine have been developed, as in compound 2 (Figure 5), to better pharmacokinetic properties by reducing molecular weight. One of these compounds, the compound 3, has shown an inhibitor potential with an IC₅₀ value of 0.20 μ M. However, at a pH of 3.5 to 5.5, these compounds are unstable due to the migration of the oxalyl group from the side chain to the N-terminal. Compound 1 has a strong inhibitory effect, while the compound contains enough acidic and polar parts to reduce the passage through the 3 cell membrane. Therefore, further optimization has been done to increase the tissue cell permeability of this inhibitor and the permeability from blood-brain barrier (BBB). Among the carboxylic acid isosteres, 1H-tetrazole in compound 4 showed the most promising results and also showed an improved performance in terms of chemical stability, retaining their potency compared to the original analogues (Figure 6) [34].



Figure 5. Compound 2. $IC50 = 50 \,\mu M$ [33].



Figure 6. Compound 3. $IC_{50} = 0.20 \ \mu M$ [33]

Modeling studies have demonstrated that the replacement of phenyl norstatine with phenyl thionorstatine has a similar hydrogen bond interaction with the residues of aspartic acid, and provides inhibition of up to 99% at 2 μ M concentrations. The addition of a dichlorobenzene structure, which serves as a bridge between the wing region and the active region, increases lipophility and optimizes. Compound 5 is a compound optimized in this way (Figure 7) [32].



Figure 7. Compound 4 R_1 and R_2 = Tetrazole, IC_{50} = 1.2 $\mu M.$ Compound 5 R_1 and R_2 = Cl, IC_{50} = 14 μM [34]

3.1.2. Hydroxyethylene isosteric-based BACE-1 enzyme inhibitors

Hydroxyethylene is one of the direct dipeptide isotopes replaced by the entire carbon structure and hydroxyl group placed in the catalytic binary of the divisible amide bond. [30]. These inhibitors are based on the Leu-Ala structure in the divisible amide region, which mimics the peptide substrate. OM99-2, compound 6, is the first substrate inhibitor developed for the BACE-1 enzyme. This inhibitor is designed by using a hydroxyethylene nucleus to imitate the substrate. The crystalline structure of OM99-2 indicates that the catalytic aspartate is located in the center of the pocket and that the central hydroxyl group interacts with the active region. With the further development of substratebased inhibitors, OM99-3, compound 7 (Figure 8), with an IC₅₀ value of 0.3 μ M, was designed to replace compounds 6 (Figure 8) with IC₅₀ values of 1.6 μ M. This activity of substrate-based inhibitors has formed an important drug design model for further inhibitor development. But despite their powerful inhibitory activity, the peptide structure and large molecular weight of these molecules limit their therapeutic effects [35].



Figure 8. Compound 6 (OM99-2). IC_{50} = 1.6 $\mu M.~R$ = -NH_2. Compound 7 (OM99-3). IC_{50} = 0.3 $\mu M.~R$ = -OH [35]

Based on the X-ray structure of compound 6 with BACE-1, a selective inhibitor has been developed. These studies led to the design of compound 7 with an IC₅₀ value of 0.3 μ M. The crystalline structure of compound 8 (Figure 9) in the active region BACE-1 shows that one of the nitrogen-hydrogen bonds in the pyrazole structure forms a hydrogen bond with Thr232, the other methyl group of pirazole with the subregion S3, the sulphone with Arg235 and the active flat water. This interaction demonstrates the inhibitor's highly selective properties [7, 36]. Based on these interactions, a strong peptidomimetic inhibitor of 0.12 μ M IC₅₀ was formed by designing a hydroxyethylene with a change in the pyrazole ring at P3 position [37].



Figure 9. Compound 8. IC_{50} = 0.3 $\mu M.$ R = C. Compound 9. IC_{50} = 0.12 $\mu M.$ R = O [37]

Further optimization studies have been carried out with the incorporation of the leu-ala isoster, isophthalamide components and hydrophobic group (methyl benzylamide) into the structure, and a compound 10 (Figure 10) has been obtained with a high potential IC₅₀ value of 39 μ M for BACE-1. [38]. Further studies have synthesized a series of hydroxyethylene-based compounds to explore potential interactions with the active regions of the enzyme. Of the 30 compounds in this series, the strongest was compound 11 (Figure 11). This compound has a more voluminous substitution on the hydroxycytylene nucleus than other compounds, and is therefore believed to cover the enzyme's large binding region. Peptide structure and high molecular weight are restrictive factors that reduce their potential as a therapeutic agent in these compounds, as in other compound forms [39].



Figure 10. Compound 10. $IC_{50} = 39 \ \mu M$ [38]



Figure 11. Compound 11. $IC_{50} = 39 \ \mu M$ [39]

3.1.3. Hydroxyethylamine-based BACE-1 inhibitors

Extensive research has been carried out on BACE-1 inhibitors based on hydroxyethylamine transition isotope [30]. The hydroxyethylamine isoster has less amino bonds than the homo and norstatine isoster. This isoster reduces the peptide character and also has a low molecular weight that increases the inhibitor's cellular absorption, metabolic stability, and brain penetration capacity [40].

The isoster typically binds to the active region by a double hydrogen bond from the isosteric hydroxyl group to the catalytic aspartate pair in the parallel plane. The addition of basic amines to the hydroxyethylene series to enhance interaction with the negative-loaded catalytic region improved binding effectiveness, potency, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic properties [7, 19].



Figure 12. X-ray crystalline structure of the inhibitor-enzyme complex for compound 18 [41]

The first inhibitor with hydroxyethylamine isoster is compound 12 (Figure 13) with a 15 μ M IC₅₀ value. The Xrays of the inhibitor-enzyme complex have been found to be crystallized, occupying the subregion S3 of α -methyl benzyl amide, interacting with the amine groups Thr232 and Asn233 of sulfonamide oxygen, the hydroxyl group Asp32 and the α -amino group of hydroxyethylamine, and the hydrogen bond with Asp228, as well as catalytic aspartic acids. These studies suggest that hydroxyethylamine isostere is a potential candidate for BACE-1 inhibitors [30, 34].



Figure 13. Compound 12. $IC_{50} = 15 \,\mu M$ [34]

As a result of advanced optimization studies, the compound 13 (Figure 14) showed strong inhibitory activity at 20 μ M IC₅₀ for BACE-1, but was unable to pass through the central nervous system (CNS) due to high P-gp flow rates. Incorporation of basic amine-containing carbocyclics gives compounds 14, 15 and 16 (Figure 15), which show IC50 values of 5 nM, 3 nM and 8 nM for BACE-1, respectively [32].



Figure 14. Compound 13. $IC_{50} = 20 \ \mu M$ [34]



Figure 15. Compound 14. $IC_{50} = 5 \ \mu M$. R = -Benzyl. Compound 15. $IC_{50} = 3 \ \mu M$. R = -Phenyl. Compound 16. $IC_{50} = 8 \ \mu M$. R = (-Et)2 [30]

The compound obtained by adding indole to this nucleus has a value of 17 (Figure 16), 20 μ M IC₅₀. However, this compound shows weak brain penetration and therefore lacks centralized activity *in vivo*. Compound 19 (Figure 17) was obtained with the combination of isophthalamide and 3methoxybenzylamine of the compound 18 (Figure 16) with hydroxyethylamine isoster, a potent BACE-1 inhibitor with an IC₅₀ value of 10 μ M for BACE-1 [34, 41].



Figure 16. Compound 17. $IC_{50} = 18 \ \mu\text{M}$. R = -C, R1 = -CN. Compound 18. $IC_{50} = 20 \ \mu\text{M}$. R = -N, $R1 = -CH_3$ [33]



Figure 17. Compound 19. $IC_{50} = 10 \ \mu M$ [41]

With the design of a series of derivatives carrying pyrolidinone and trifloromethyl benzyl structures in the S2 and S2 subregions, the compound 20 (Figure 18) was achieved, a powerful inhibitor with a 40 μ M IC₅₀ value with good enzyme activity. The pyrolidinone ring replaces the sulfonamide group in the S2 bag, thereby increasing enzyme binding efficiency [35].



Figure 18. Molecular structure of compound 20 and 21 [35]

The replacement of the lactam group with a cyclic sulfonamide in the non-primary part resulted in the production of the compound 21 (Figure 18), which inhibits the enzyme very strongly. The addition of benzoamide flora in its composition increases the cellular activity of the compound, showing a 4 μ M IC₅₀ value [32]. The key feature in the development of hydroxyethyl amin isoster-based inhibitors is that the state-isoster based inhibitor prefers the S-configuration at the hydroxyl center, while the derivative of hydroxyethyl amine prefers R-configure at the Hydroxycenter so that the enzyme can interact with the catalytic aspartic acid at the active site [25].

3.1.4. Carbinamine (aminoethylene) based BACE-1 inhibitor

Analogs of carbinamine, a primary amine, have been synthesized to increase BBB penetration [30]. The compound 22 (Figure 19) is developed from the hydroxyethylamine isoster, which is derived from the conversion of hydroxyethylamine to the primary amine. The amine interacts with the catalytic center, replacing the hydroxyl group in hydroxyethylene structure, and has a good activity against enzymes at 26 μ M IC₅₀ [33]. The inhibitor is bound to the enzyme *via* the primary amine contained on the proton, which interacts with the deprotoned aspartic acid residue of the catalytic centre. With advanced optimization using 3, 5-diflorophenyl belt, a pioneering compound 23

(Figure 20) has been developed with an activity equivalent of 90 μM IC $_{50}$ [41].



Figure 19. Compound 22. $IC_{50} = 26 \,\mu M$ [33]



Figure 20. Compound 23. $IC_{50} = 90 \ \mu M$ [41]

The next inhibitor of the series is compound 24 (Figure 21) carrying the 1, 3, 4-oxadiazole ring, which has been shown to be very potent for BACE-1 with a 12 μ M IC₅₀ value [41]. Although these compounds are very potent, they have a high P-gp flow ratio and only 1% oral bioavailability. When given in combination with ritonavir to inhibit metabolism, oral bioavailability increased to 83% [32].



Figure 21. Compound 24. $IC_{50} = 12 \mu M$ [41]

3.2. Nonpeptidomimetic BACE-1 Enzyme Inhibitors

Non-peptide inhibitors have been developed using modelling methods such as High Throughput Screening (HTS), substrate-based design, fragment-based approaches, and computational scanning [20]. The main objective of developing a non-small-molecular peptide inhibitor is to develop an inhibitor with small molecular size and weight, with improved CBD permeability, reduced peptide character and P-gp flow ratio, and better metabolic stability [32].

The common feature of these inhibitors of different classes is that they can carry acyl guanidine, amino/iminohydantoin, aminothiazole, aminoxazoline, and aminochinoline nuclei. [7, 20].

3.2.1. BACE-1 inhibitors based on acyl guanidine

Compared to non-peptidomimetic inhibitors, acyl guanidine has a high BACE-1 strength and reduced P-gp flow ratio and better pharmacokinetic properties [38, 42].

Using the HTS approach, a compound 25 with an acyl guanidine structure showing a value of 370 nM IC_{50} has been synthesized. The crystalline structure of the enzyme-

inhibitor complex showed that the acyl guanidine moiety and the catalysing active region of the enzyme formed four hydrogen bonds. With the optimization of compound 25, compounds 26 (Figure 22) with 110 nM inhibitor activity have been obtained, but this compound has less selectivity for BACE-1. The crystalline structure of the complex interacted with the hydrogen bond between the acyl guanidine moiety and the aspartic acid residue in the active region, while the substituted amine of acyl guanidine extended to the S1 pocket and to the paranpropyloxyphenyl, forming a hydrogen link with the residues in the S1-S3 subregion.



Figure 22. Compund 25. $IC_{50} = 370 \text{ nM}$. Compound 26. $IC_{50} = 110 \text{ nM}$ [38, 43]

The compound 27 (Figure 23) was discovered by virtual scanning of compounds carrying indole guanidine structure and the composite 28 (Figure 23) was obtained by optimization of this compound, showing strong inhibitory activity against the enzyme. When the crystalline structure of the enzyme and compound 27 was studied, it was found that acyl guanidine was bound to catalytic aspartate and formed a direct hydrogen bond with the side chain residues, as well as a cation π -interaction of the indole moiety with Arg235. All these interactions suggest that the inhibitor binds to the enzyme in a semi-closed wing conformation. The compound 28 has similar interactions, and the substituting of indol with nitrile enables it to form a hydrogen bond with Ser328 which plays a stronger inhibitory role [38].





Figure 23. Molecular structure of compounds 27, 28 and 29 and IC_{50} values [38]

The optimization of guanidine-containing compounds with the addition of a 4-acyl pyrrolidine group resulted in the synthesis of a stronger compound 29 (Figure 23) and the achievement of unique U-shaped conformations directed by the pyrolidine to the S2 subpocket [32].

3.2.2. 2-Aminopyridine-based BACE-1 inhibitors

The acyl guanidine group was replaced by 2-aminopyridine to enhance drug-like properties [41]. The compound has been found to have an effect of 2500 nM IC₅₀ on the BACE-1 enzyme 30 (Figure 24). The 3-methoxy-biaryl moiety turns the conformation of the wing region into an open conformation due to the rotation of Tyr71 over the aminopyridine. The curvature in the biaryl region fills the non-primary hydrophobic pocket, while the methoxy substitution replaces the water molecules in the S3 pocket and forms a hydrogen bond with the nitrogen nitrogen of Gly13 [20].



	R	R ₁	R ₂	IC50
33	F	Н	CF ₃	3800 nM
34	Н	- OCF ₃	₽ ́ОН	34 nM

Figure 24. Compound 30. $IC_{50} = 2500 \text{ nM}$ [20]

The pyrol ring Tyr71 found in inhibitors such as compound 31 (Figure 25) helps stabilize the complex by creating a π interaction with it [32]



Figure 25. Compound 31 [20]

3.2.3. Aminoimidazole-based BACE-1 inhibitors

A series compound has been developed using the HTS approach, showing strong BACE-1 activity with the structure of aminoimidazole [44].

An enzyme modeling study of aminoimidazole showed that the amino group forms a hydrogen bond with the catalytic active region. Nonsubstantial nitrogen of the imidazole ring forms electrostatic and hydrogen bond interactions with the side chains of Asp32 and Asp228, respectively. In addition, the flora of the benzyl and polymethoxy groups stabilizes the complex by forming hydrogen bonds with the side chain residue in the active region. The compound 32 (Figure 26) thus developed has an IC₅₀ value of 740 nM [45].



Figure 26. Compound 32. IC₅₀ = 740 nM [45]

A new aminoimidazole series has been developed to increase cell permeability and reduce flow properties. In this series there are compounds 33 and 34 (Figure 27). These compounds have been found to bind with BACE-1 in an open position, which helps to increase metabolic stability and reduce the polar surface area for the inhibitor. [45, 46].



Figure 27. Molecular structure of compounds 33 and 34 and IC₅₀ values [46]

3.2.4. Amino/aminohydantoin-based BACE-1 inhibitors

New methods such as substrate-based design, HTS, and fragment-based design have been used in the development of BACE-1 inhibitors. In studies of molecular docking of various polypeptides with BACE-1, aspartic acid residues Asp32 and Asp228 acted as hydrogen base donors (HBDs). Therefore, combinations with hydrogen bonds and amino/imino groups have shown potential interactions with the enzyme [47].

A series of cyclic acetyl guanidine BACE-1 inhibitors have been developed based on the high ligand effectiveness and selectivity of the diphenyl imino hydantoin group, as well as their appropriate pharmacokinetic properties [48]. The compound 35 (Figure 28), an analogue of the structure of immunohydantoin chloropyridine, has shown good selectivity for BACE-1 and strong inhibitory activity (IC₅₀ value 21 nM). The BACE-1 subpockets have been optimized to improve ligand binding efficiency. The inclusion of the propenyl group in the chloro substituent resulted in a stronger interaction in the S3 subpockets due to the verticality of propenyl group. This resulted in a five-fold increase in the potent of the compound 36 (Figure 28), with an IC_{50} value of 5.4 nM. Thus, the compound has shown greater selectivity for BACE-1 [49].



Figure 28. Compound 35. $IC_{50} = 21 \text{ nM}$ [48] Compound 36. $IC_{50} = 5.4 \text{ nM}$ [49]

The compound 37 (Figure 29) resulting from the inclusion of the spiropiperidine fragment in the structure has an IC_{50} value 280 nM. The X-ray crystalline structure of the enzyme-inhibitor complex revealed that the inhibitor fits upper than the active pocket and prevents the wing from closing completely onto the inhibitor. In addition, the S2 and S3 lower pockets are left empty. Compound 37 (Figure 29) is also less selective for BACE-1 than other aspartyl proteases [50].



Figure 29. Compound 37. IC₅₀ = 280 nM [50]

3.2.5. BACE-1 inhibitors based on aminothiazoline and aminooxazoline

The compound 38 (Figure 30) with the aminothiazole structure has an IC_{50} value of 380 nM. This inhibitor binds to the enzyme with the hydrogen bonds between the nitrogen in the aminothiazole group and the catalyst active region and the methoxyphenyl group that mimics Trp76, thus providing complex stability [51, 52].



Figure 30. Compound 38. IC50 = 380 nM [51, 52]

Aminoxazoline derivatives carrying xanthene ring have been developed as BACE-1 inhibitors. These groups of compounds have high enzyme potential with reduced P-gp flow ratio and increased metabolic stability [53]. Compound 39 (Figure 31) containing 3-aza-4-floroxanthenes has been found to be a very powerful BACE-1 inhibitor that significantly reduces $A\beta$ levels in rats and non-human species [32].



Figure 31. Compound 39. $IC_{50} = 0.3 \text{ nM}$ [54]

The crystalline structure of the enzyme-inhibitor complex suggests that the 3-azaxanthene nucleus has a strong hydrogen-binding interaction with the catalytic active region. In addition, there is a hydrogen bond between dihydropyrane oxygen and Tyr198, which further stabilizes the complex and strengthens the binding interactions [54]. With further optimization studies, the amino-azine compound 40 (Figure 32) has been obtained. This compound has a strong effect against BACE-1 and greater bioavailability with a value of 12 nM IC₅₀ [55, 56].



Figure 32. Compound 40. IC₅₀ = 12 nM [55, 56]

3.2.6. Aminoquinoline -based BACE-1 inhibitors

In this class, a library of powerful BACE-1 inhibitors has been designed using the 2-aminoquinoline nucleus. For this purpose, SAR studies were used, including X-ray crystallography and fragment scanning, including molecular modeling [57].





Figure 33. Molecular structure and IC50 values of compounds 41, 42 and 43 [58]

The inclusion of an alkyl amide in the 3-position of the aminoquinoline provided access to the S2 pocket. It has been found that monosubstantial amides are more active than disubstituted derivatives. The compound 41 (Figure 33) containing an N-cyclohexyl substitution has been shown to have strong inhibitory properties, and the compounds have shown expanded interaction in the S2 subregion of the enzyme. Further optimization to improve the pharmacokinetic properties resulted in achieving compounds 42 (Figure 33) with 3-chloro-2-pyridinil substantive at 6 positions. Although it is a powerful inhibitor, the compound has poor metabolic stability and a high P-gp efflux ratio [58].

The aminoquinoline derivative of compound 43 (Figure 33) is a 350-fold-increased selectivity derivative by optimization studies. [32].

3.2.7. Piperazine-based BACE-1 inhibitors

A potent BACE-1 inhibitor has been developed by incorporating a piperazine ring into the peptidomimetic BACE-1 inhibitor. This modification resulted in hydrogen binding interactions with many residues in the enzyme pocket and an IC₅₀ of 0.249 nM [59]. The addition of the phenyl ring also created hydrophobic interactions leading to increased brain permeability of the drug [60].

Compounds 44 and 45 (Figure 34) with values of 0.128 nM and 0.023 nM IC₅₀ respectively were obtained using molecular placement and structural modification [41]. The X-ray crystalline structure of the enzyme inhibitor complex shows that one of the nitrogens in the piperazine is linked to Asp32 and the substituted nitrogen in the piperazine to Asp228 through a hydrogen bond, while the aryl group with the subregion S2 provides greater binding effectiveness and

stability to the complex. The compound 46 and 47 (Figure 35), with an IC_{50} value of 79 nM, showed an interaction similar to that seen in previous inhibitors [30].



Figure 34. Compound 44. $IC_{50} = 0.08 \text{ nM}$. Bileşik 45. $IC_{50} = 0.289 \text{ nM}$ [41]



Figure 35. Compound 46. $IC_{50} = 0.03$ nM. R=-C, R₁=-H. R₂=-H. Bileşik 47. $IC_{50} = 0.023$ nM. R=-N, R₁=-F, R₂=-Cl [30]

The inclusion of a piperidine ring into the BACE-1 inhibitor has resulted in good inhibiting properties. Data on the X-ray crystalline structure of the complex piperidine inhibitors with BACE-1 have shown that the protonated piperidine nitrogen is located between two catalytic residues of aspartic acid. The substituents at 3-position reach the S1-S3 subregion and the 4-aryl ring is connected to a new bonding pocket underneath the enzyme wing. The compound 48 (Figure 36) designed using this approach is a derivative with an IC₅₀ value of 0.035 nM [61].



Figure 36. Compound 48. $IC_{50} = 79 \text{ nM}$ [61]

In a study using the MTDL approach, synthesis and biological activity studies of chalcone derivatives bearing Naryl piperazine fragment were carried out. The properties of the synthesized compounds to inhibit the AChE, butylcholinesterase (BuChE), BACE-1 enzymes and aggregation of A β have been studied. Compounds with phenylpiperazine structure have shown moderate inhibition of BACE-1. Compound 49 (Figure 37), a bromo derivative bearing a nonsubstituted benzylpiperazine structure, was found to be a potent inhibitor of BACE-1 [62].



Figure 37. Compound 49. IC₅₀ = 46.60 nM [62]

In a study assessing the biological activities of compounds carrying the 1,2,4-triazole ring and benzylpiperazine moiety, the compound 51 (Figure 38) have been determined to have anti-A β -aggregation properties and are non-neurotoxic. Compound 51 improved eye functions in the Alzheimer's phenotypic drosophila model and corrected behavioral defects in the rat model induced by A β . Molecular dynamic simulation studies have shown that the compound 51 forms a stable bond with the AChE and BACE-1 enzymes [63].



3C CH3

Figure 38. Compound 51 $IC_{50} = 0.709 \ \mu M$ [63]

3.3. Other BACE-1 Inhibitors

3.3.1. Some Other Compounds Showing BACE-1 Inhibitory Activity

A study assessing the inhibitory properties of indolpiperidine amide derivatives of AChE and BACE-1 found that the N-(2-(1-benzylpiperidin-4-il)ethyl)-5,6-dimethoxy-1H-indole-2-carboxamide (compound 52 (Figure 39)) inhibits AChE and BACE-1 with IC₅₀ values of 0.32 and 0.39 respectively [6].



Figure 39. Compound 52 $IC_{50} = 0.39 \ \mu M$ [6]

The inhibitory properties of these derivatives against the BACE-1 enzyme have been studied by synthesizing certain derivatives containing 2-aminobenzimidazole with an ether moiety. In this study, effective inhibitors were synthesized with EC₅₀ values ranging from 0.05 to 2.71 μ M. Compound 53 (Figure 40) has been found to be the most potent BACE-1 inhibitor. This derivative has also shown high selectivity over BACE2 and catepsin D [64].



Figure 40. Compound 53. $IC_{50} = 0.67 \ \mu M$ [64]

A study based on the MTDL approach found that 54 and 55 compounds, which are GABA transporter (GAT) inhibitors, inhibit various AD-related activities. Compound 54 (Figure 41) has been found to be effective in preventing BACE-1 and A β 40 aggregation. This compound has also been found to have inhibitory activities of mGAT1, mGat4 and BuChE. The compound 55 (Figure 41) has been discovered to have high inhibitory activity of BACE-1, A β aggregation, mGAT1, mGat4 and BuChE. Studies in mice found that the compound 54 and 55 had anti-amnesial properties in the model of amnesia induced by scopolamine [65].



Figure 41. Compound 54 $IC_{50} = 1.57 \mu M$. Compound 55 $IC_{50} = 9.42$ [65]

In a different study, four small-molecular BACE-1 inhibitors were selected and their molecular dynamics simulations and binding energies analyzed in a virtual environment. As a result of the study, four molecules have been found to bind to BACE-1 in a generally stable way. According to the freebinding energy analysis, 56 (Figure 42) of these molecules have the highest binding affinity with BACE-1. Hydrogen bond analysis showed that it forms a limited number of bonds between BACE-1 and small molecules [66].



Figure 42. Compound 56. $IC_{50} = 5 \mu M$ [66]

3.3.2. Natural Compounds Investigated for BACE-1 Inhibitor Activity

Along with the development of synthetic compounds for the treatment of AD, it is estimated that natural compound containing polyphenolic groups such as flavonoids, terpenoids, ginsenosides, and alkaloids could also be used. [7, 67, 68].

The polymethoxy flavons found in black ginger (*Kampferia parviflora*) are known for their antioxidant, anti-cancer, and fatigue relieving properties. The most potent BACE-1 inhibitor was found to be 5,7,4'-trimethoxyflavone (TMF) (Figure 43) with an IC₅₀ of 0.569 nM. The other components in the extract have been found to have significant BACE-1 inhibitor activity [69].



Figure 43. 5,7,4'-Trimetoxyflavone (TMF) IC₅₀ = 0.569 nM [69]

Leea indica leaves have been used as an antispasmodic, anticancer and antidiarrheal medicine [70]. 40 molecules have been isolated from various parts of this plant [71]. A virtual scan of the isolated compounds identified ursolic acid and lupeol, two molecules of triterpenes with a high degree of binding affinity to BACE-1. In SAR studies, the BACE-1 enzyme has been observed to bind ursolic acid with residues of Asn233 and Thr232, while lupeol (Figure 44) binds to Gly11 by hydrogen. Although both of these compounds have hydrophobic interactions with Tyr71 residues in the wing region, they have not been found to interact with the catalytic aspartic acid residue (Asp32 and Asp228). Lupeol has been found to be more efficient in eliminating BBB than ursolic acid [72].



Figure 44. The chemical formulas of ursolic acid and lupeol

Compound 57 (Figure 45) isolated from *Morusihou* bark is a noncompetitive inhibitor of BACE-1 with an IC_{50} value of 0.034 nM. Molecular modeling studies show that the resorcinol moiety in the compound has a hydrophobic interaction with the hydrogen bond Asp228 and the prenyl group [73].



Figure 45. Compound 57. $IC_{50} = 0.034 \text{ nM}$ [73]

Curcumin obtained from turmeric (Compound 58 (Figure 46)) has been found to reduce the accumulation of hippocampal β -amyloid, which is important in the treatment of AD [74–76].



Figure 46. Compound 58. $IC_{50} = 0.025 \text{ nM}$ [74, 76]

Terpenoids are a type of natural product that exhibits BACE-1 inhibitor activity. Diterpenes and triterpenes have been studied extensively. The source of one of these compounds, *Spongionella gracilis*, contains four diterpenes with strong activity. The compound 59 (Figure 47), obtained from *Spongionella gracilis* reduced β -amyloid levels by 64% with a value of 0.01nM IC₅₀ [77, 78].



Figure 47. Compound 59. IC₅₀ = 0.01 nM [77, 78]

The carbazole alkaloid compound (Compound 60 (Figure 48)) obtained from *Murraya koenigii* leaves with an IC_{50} value of 0.017 nM was found to be an effective BACE-1 inhibitor and beneficial for cognitive function [32].



Figure 48. Compound 60. IC₅₀ = 0.017 nM [78]

The antioxidant, BACE-1 and AChE enzyme inhibitory activities of the compounds found in the root, bulb and above-ground parts of *Clivia miniata* plant belonging to Amaryllidaceae family were investigated. Research has found that the root extraction of the plant is more effective in terms of BACE-1 inhibitor activity than other parts [79].

Emblica officinalis (Amla) is used in Indian medicine to treat diabetes, hyperlipidemia, and neurological diseases. A study has been conducted to study the potential of the active ingredients of *E. officinalis* in the treatment of AD. Results of molecular dynamic simulation analysis show that quercetin and rutine (Figure 49) have the potential to inhibit the BACE-1 protein and may be effective in the treatment of AH [80].



Figure 49. The chemical structures of quercetin and rutine

Selaginella doederleinii (Selaginellaceae) is a plant widely used in Chinese herbal medicine as an anti-inflammatory, anti-cancer and cardioprotective agent. Various triflavonoids have been successfully isolated from *S. doederleinii*, including triflavonoids of selajin with a trimeric structure. An *in vitro* study using the Floresan Resonance Energy Transfer (FRET) technique showed that compound 61 (Figure 50) is the most potent BACE-1 inhibitor with 0.75 μ M IC₅₀ [81].



Figure 50. Compound 61. $IC_{50} = 0.75 \ \mu M$ [82]

In a study on the BBB permeability of flavonoid, anthraquinone and cinnamic acid derivatives, ponsiretin, danthrone, chrysophanol and N-p-coumaroyl tyramine (Figure 51) were identified as some of the most effective BACE-1 inhibitors. The study also found that these compounds are seen as potential options for the treatment of AD and Parkinson's disease. These compounds are thought to be a model for the development of new BACE-1 inhibitors [83].



Figure 51. The molecular structure of N-*p*-coumaroyl thyramine, danthrone, ponsiretin, and chrysophanol

The methyl chalcone derivative of hesperidin (Compound 62 (Figure 52)), a plant product, was synthesised and its effect on A β was investigated. In these studies, it was observed that compound 62 increased cell viability, reduced oxidative stress, prevented macromolecular damage, calmed mitochondrial dysfunction and exhibited anticholinesterase activity. Studies have also shown that compound 62 can be a powerful inhibitor of BACE-1 and inhibit the formation of toxic A β peptides [84].



Figure 52. The chemical structure of compound 62

3.3.3. BACE-1 Inhibitors Entering Clinical Trials 3.3.3.1. LY2811376

LY2811376 (Figure 53) is the first small molecular BACE-1 inhibitor developed by Eli Lilly and entered clinical trials. In 2009, a translational phase I clinical study was conducted to investigate the safety, pharmacodynamic and pharmacokinetic profiles of oral LY2811376. The results showed a significant decrease in A β levels in plasma and cerebrospinal fluid [85]. However, further research has been stopped due to additional toxicological data reporting damage to the pigment epithelium in eyes of the rats. Despite the negative results of LY2811376, this molecule provided the first clinical evidence that BACE-1 is a reasonable target for AD. LY2811376 is currently used as a selective BACE-1 inhibitor only in experimental studies [86].



Figure 53. Molecular structure of LY2811376

3.3.3.2. LY2886721

LY2886721 (Figure 54) is a second-generation BACE-1 inhibitor developed by Eli Lilly. It is the first BACE-1 inhibitor to reach phase II clinical trials. Results from Phase I clinical trials show that LY2886721 is generally safe and well tolerated in different dosage regimes [87]. However, the study was discontinued due to the observation of abnormal levels on liver enzymes. Therefore, more human studies have been stopped for patients with AD and mild cognitive impairment [88].

Animal studies are being conducted to investigate the potential effects of LY2886721. A study in this direction found that the drug improved glucose homeostasis, increased hepatic gluconeogenesis and insulin sensitivity, and had negative effects on APP development. BACE-1 inhibitors have been suggested to be potentially used in the treatment of pathologies associated with type 2 diabetes mellitus [89].



Figure 54. Molecular structure of LY2886721

3.3.3.3. RG7129 (RO5508887)

RG7129 (Figure 55) is a BACE-1 inhibitor produced by Roche and administered by mouth. Roche launched three phase I clinical trials in late 2011 and 2012 to evaluate the safety, pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of RG7129 in healthy participants. However, clinical trials were stopped in late 2013 due to liver toxicity [90].



Figure 55. Molecular structure of RG7129

3.3.3.4. BI 1181181

BI 1181181 (Figure 56) is a small molecular BACE-1 inhibitor, discovered by Vitae Pharmaceuticals and developed by Boehringer Ingelheim. In pre-clinical studies, the drug has been shown to significantly reduce $A\beta$ levels in rats and goats [91, 92].

Three Phase I clinical trials were launched in 2014 to investigate safety, tolerability, pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of BI 1181181 in healthy participants. Two of the three phase I studies have been completed. The results show that a single dose of BI 1181181 is well

tolerated and there is a significant and sustained decrease in the A β level in the cerebrospinal fluid. The pharmacokinetics were dose-proportionate, not influenced by food and were consistent with dosing once a day [93, 94].

The third phase I study aimed primarily at investigating the safety and tolerability of repeated and increased oral doses of BI 1181181 (given once a day for 10 days). However, the study was discontinued after skin reactions were among some participants. In 2015, another phase I study aimed at investigating the effects of different BI 1181181 doses on the kinetics of midazolam, warfarin, omeprazole and digoxin in a single dose was withdrawn. Currently, BI 1181181 is not mentioned in any other experimental or clinical study [95].



Figure 56. Molecular structure of BI 1181181

3.3.3.5. JNJ-54861911 (Atabecestat)

JNJ-54861911 (Figure 57) is a BACE-1 inhibitor developed by Janssen. This molecule has a long history of clinical trials with promising results, and phase II/III studies have been conducted. Janssen conducted a series of phase I studies that began in 2013. These studies aimed to investigate the safety, tolerability, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic effects of single and multiple dose regimes on healthy subjects. Serious adverse effects such as the compound's QT/QTc range, interactions with other medicines and foods have also been studied. Two Phase I studies aimed at investigating the safety, tolerability, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic effects of the drug in prodromal AD patients and the $A\beta$ levels in the cerebrospinal fluid in asymptomatic individuals. Results of Phase I studies show that JNJ-54861911 is generally well tolerated, is effective on CNS, and provides a high and stable decrease in A β levels. [96–98].

However, in 2014 and 2015, Janssen launched two phase II studies to assess the long-term safety and tolerability of various JNJ-54861911 doses in early-term AD patients. In addition, a Phase II/III study was conducted in 2015 to evaluate the effectiveness of JNJ-54861911 in slowing cognitive decline in A β -positive asymptomatic subjects with high risk of AD. However, both studies in 2015 were terminated and stopped in 2018 due to reports of liver toxicity in subjects. Preliminary and complete trial results were later published and revealed that treatment with JNJ-54861911 did not yield any benefit compared to a placebo, caused an increase in liver enzymes, and had a tendency to decline in cognition. However, after 6 months of treatment, evidence of reversibility has been found [99–101].

In 2018, a study has been conducted to investigate inflammatory immune response through T-cell in subjects who have previously administered JNJ-54861911 or their metabolites, which is thought to be a means of mediating liver toxicity. However, a liver biopsy from one of the volunteers with elevated liver enzymes was discontinued because there were signs of inflammation along with an increase in T and B cell infiltrations and hepatocyte death [102]. Subsequent findings showed that T-cell clones sensitive to the metabolite JNJ-54861911 were detected in patients suffering from liver toxicity, indicating an immunebased mechanism for the observed liver enzyme elevations [103]. By 2022, the use of JNJ-54861911 for AD in clinical or experimental trials has been discontinued [95].



Figure 57. Molecular structure of JNJ-54861911 (Atabecestat)

3.3.3.6. LY3314814 (AZD3293, Lanabecestat)

LY3314814 (Figure 58) is a BACE-1 and BACE-2 inhibitor developed in collaboration with AstraZeneca and Eli Lilly. Pre-clinical data from various animal models have shown promising results supporting the progress of LY3314814 into clinical trials [104, 105].

From 2012 to 2017, a number of phase I studies of LY3314814 have been conducted to evaluate the safety, tolerability, drug interactions, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic profiles of various dosages and dosage regimes. Results from Phase I trials show that LY3314814 is generally safe and well tolerated, with a significant decrease in plasma and cerebrospinal fluid A β levels in different drug formulations [106–108].

A phase II/III trial (NCT02245737) called the 'AMARANTH' trial to investigate the safety and efficacy of LY3314814 was conducted in 2014 for a period of 104 weeks in early-stage AD treatment. In 2016, the 'AMARANTH' study was followed by two additional phase III studies (NCT02972658 and NCT02783573), with a total of more than 4,300 participants in the three studies. However, an independent assessment in 2018 revealed that these trials were less likely to succeed after they were completed, leading to the termination of the trials [106–108].

The results of Phase III studies were later published and confirmed the findings of the independent assessment. The treatment of LY3314814 has been associated with cognitive impairment and decreased brain volume, although it does not slow down cognition or functional decline and does not alter the progression of the disease. [109–111]. LY3314814's trials for AD are currently stopped [95].



Figure 58. Molecular structure of LY3314814

3.3.3.7. MK-8931 (MK-8931-009, Verubecestat)

MK-8931 (Figure 59) is a small molecular BACE-1 and BACE-2 inhibitor developed by Merck. Three phase I clinical trials (NCT01496170, NCT01537757 and NCT-02910739) have been conducted to assess safety, tolerability, pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics. Results from Phase I studies show that MK-8931 has potential in the treatment of AD. It is generally well tolerated and has been able to reduce the average cerebrospinal fluid concentrations of A β proteins [112, 113].

In 2012, Merck launched the EPOCH study (NCT01739348) as a Phase II study, which was later extended to Phase III. The study involved more than 2,000 participants to evaluate the effectiveness and safety of MK-8931 for 78 weeks in people with mild to moderate AD. This was followed by the APECS study (NCT01953601), another Phase III study that investigated the safety and efficacy of MK-8931 in prodromal AD. However, both EPOCH and APECS trials have been stopped. The published results showed that MK-8931 had no benefit in reducing cognitive or functional decline in patients with mild to moderate AD. On the contrary, various adverse effects related to treatment, including cognitive impairment, loss of brain volume, falls and injuries, suicidal thoughts, weight loss, sleep disorders, rash and hair color changes, have been observed. However, MK-8931 has no adverse effect on retinal thickness, and there has been some improvement in verbal fluidity functions [114-118]. Work on MK-8931 stopped in 2022 [95].



Figure 59. Molecular structure of MK-8931

3.3.3.8. E2609 (Elenbecestat)

E2609 (Figure 60) is a small molecular, selective BACE-1 inhibitor. It was developed by Biogen and Eisai Co. Ltd. Preclinical data have shown that E2609 significantly reduces $A\beta$ levels and does not cause hypopigmentation, a side effect observed with other BACE-1 inhibitors such as MK 8931 [119].

Ten phase I clinical trials have been conducted from 2011 to 2017 to assess the safety, tolerability, pharmacokinetics, pharmacovigilance, drug and food interactions of the various doses and regimes of E2609. Results of some phase I studies showing that E2609 is generally well tolerated have been published. Furthermore, no limitation or dose adjustment was required when administered in conjunction with CYP3A inhibitors [120–122].

A Phase II study to evaluate the safety and efficacy of E2609 in participants with mild-to-moderate cognitive impairment with AD, prodromal AD or AD-related dementia was launched in December 2014. The initial results of the study showed that E2609 was generally well tolerated and no unexpected safety concerns emerged. Also, no liver toxicity has been observed. The trial also showed a significant decrease in the amount of A β . [123]. Two multi-centric phase III studies, known as 'MissionAD1' and 'MisionAD2', were launched in 2016 to evaluate the effectiveness and safety of E2609 in early-stage AD patients and were conducted in parallel with the phase II study. However, all trials in 2019 were discontinued due to negative risk-to-risk ratio, lack of evidence of potential effectiveness, and worse adverse event profile of E2609 compared to placebo [121, 123, 124].

Phase III results were presented at the 2021 International Conference of the Alzheimer's Association. The results showed no evidence of the effectiveness of the treatment, even in very light subjects, in the early termination of the 'MissionAD' program [124]. In 2022, the work of E2609 was stopped [95].



Figure 60. Molecular structure of E2609

3.3.3.9. CNP-520 (Umibecestat)

CNP-520 (Figure 61) is a BACE-1 inhibitor in capsule form developed by Novartis and Amgen. Initial data showed that CNP520 reduced A β levels and accumulation in the brain and cerebrospinal fluid in rats, dogs, and APP-transgenic mice. It has also shown sufficient safety without signs of depigmentation, retina, liver or cardiovascular toxicity. In 2015, a multi-centric phase II study (NCT02576639) was conducted on subjects aged 60 and over. The study revealed that CNP520 is generally safe and well tolerated, resulting in a sharp dose-dependent decrease in $A\beta$ levels in the cerebrospinal fluid. [125]. Two registered phase II/III studies, called 'Generation 1' and 'General 2', were terminated in 2019 due to safety concerns such as cognitive impairment, brain atrophy and weight loss related to CNP-520. However, follow-up after discontinuation of drug therapy has shown that these adverse events are reversible. At the moment, work on CNP-520 has been stopped [95].



Figure 61. The molecular structure of CNP-520

3.3.3.10. LY3202626

LY3202626 (Figure 62) is a BACE-1 inhibitor developed by Eli Lilly. Pre-clinical studies have shown that LY3202626 can reduce concentration-dependent A β expression in primary neural cultures in mice with PDAPP. Also, after oral treatment, PDAPP was found to reduce hippocampal and cortical A β levels in mice and hunting dogs [126, 127].

Three phase I trials (NCT02323334, NCT02555449 and NCT-03023826) were conducted on healthy subjects between 2014 and 2017. Phase I trials showed that LY3202626 is generally well tolerated in all tested doses. Maximum plasma concentration was reached 3 hours after administration. LY3202626 passed BBB and produced a dose-dependent decrease in both Aβ40 and Aβ42 in plasma and cerebrospinal fluid. It has been found to be metabolized

primarily through O-demethylation and amide hydrolysis. [128, 129].

In 2016, the clinical study 'NAVIGATE-AD' phase II (NCT02791191) evaluated the safety and effects of LY3202626 on tau in patients with mild AD. The published results showed that LY3202626 was generally well tolerated, but had no significant effect compared to placebo, and the study was closed [130].

In the same year, LY3202626 was removed from another phase II study (NCT03367403) called 'TRAILBLAZER-ALZ', which was evaluated in early-term symptomatic AD patients. In 2022, LY3202626 was discontinued.



Figure 62. Molecular structure of LY3202626

3.3.3.11. PF-06751979

PF-06751979 (Figure 63), developed by Pfizer, is a small molecular BACE-1 inhibitor with high selectivity for BACE-1, compared to BACE-2 [131]. The safety, tolerability, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic properties of PF-06751979 were evaluated in three phase I studies (2015 NCT02509117, 2016 NCT02793232 and 2017 NCT03126721) [132].

The published results of Phase I studies indicate that PF-06751979 is generally well tolerated in all tested doses and that the adverse events are mild to moderate. The pharmacokinetic parameters remained consistent in oncedaily dosing regimes and no significant food effect was observed. Pharmacodynamic analysis showed а concentration-related decrease in the cerebrospinal fluid and A β in plasma. The greatest decreases were observed with a dose of 275 mg once daily. These results support further clinical development. However, in January 2018, Pfizer announced that it had completed developments in the field of neurology, including PF-06751979. As a result, the compound has not progressed to further phase II or III trials and studies have been stopped by 2022 [132].



Figure 63. Molecular structure of PF-06751979

3.3.3.12. CTS21166

CTS21166 (Figure 64) is a BACE-1 inhibitor developed by CoMentis in conjunction with Astellas Pharma. CTS21166 significantly reduced A β levels and accumulation in APP-transgenic mice [133].

A single registered phase I study (NCT00621010) was conducted in 2008 to assess the safety and tolerability of CTS21166 in healthy male volunteers. However, no further records of human studies or the results of the experiment have been found.



Figure 64. The molecular structure of CTS21166

3.3.3.13. HPP854

HPP854 is a BACE-1 inhibitor developed by High Point Pharmaceuticals. There are no pre-clinical studies of HPP854. Only one registered phase I study (NCT01482013) was carried out in 2011 to assess safety, tolerability, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic relations, as well as cerebrospinal fluid and plasma concentrations. However, the results of the study have not been published or announced, and no records of any further human study have been found.

4. Nanotechnology: Unveiling the Potential in Targeting BACE-1 Enzyme for Alzheimer's Disease

As the battle against Alzheimer's disease rages on, scientists are harnessing the power of nanotechnology to explore novel therapeutic avenues. Among the key targets in this endeavor is BACE-1, a pivotal player in the formation of amyloid-beta plaques characteristic of AD pathology [134].

Nanotechnology, with its capacity to manipulate materials at the nanoscale, offers a unique toolkit for precise intervention at the molecular level. In the context of AD, nanotechnology presents a promising platform for targeted drug delivery, enhanced imaging techniques, and innovative therapeutic strategies [135].

In the quest to develop effective BACE-1 inhibitors, nanotechnology provides avenues for overcoming traditional pharmacological challenges. Nanoformulations offer improved bioavailability, enhanced blood-brain barrier permeability, and reduced off-target effects, thereby augmenting the therapeutic potential of BACE-1 inhibition [136, 137].

Nanoparticle-based drug delivery systems hold immense promise in delivering BACE-1 inhibitors to the brain with precision. Functionalized nanoparticles can traverse the blood-brain barrier, enabling targeted drug delivery to specific regions affected by AD pathology. Furthermore, nanocarriers can encapsulate BACE-1 inhibitors, shielding them from enzymatic degradation and prolonging their circulation time in the body [138].

Lipid-based nanocarriers, such as liposomes and lipid nanoparticles, offer a versatile platform for BACE-1 inhibitor delivery. By incorporating BACE-1 inhibitors into lipid bilayers, these nanocarriers can exploit endogenous cellular uptake mechanisms to facilitate drug transport across biological barriers. Moreover, lipid-based nanocarriers can be engineered to release BACE-1 inhibitors in a controlled manner, optimizing therapeutic efficacy while minimizing systemic toxicity. Polymeric nanoparticles represent another promising approach for BACE-1 inhibition. Utilizing biocompatible polymers, such as poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) (PLGA) and polyethylene glycol (PEG), polymeric nanoparticles can encapsulate BACE-1 inhibitors and facilitate their sustained release. Additionally, surface modification with targeting ligands enables specific recognition of BACE-1-overexpressing cells, enhancing therapeutic precision and reducing off-target effects [139–141].

In addition to drug delivery, nanotechnology empowers researchers with advanced imaging techniques for elucidating BACE-1 dynamics in AD. Quantum dots, gold nanoparticles, and superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles offer unparalleled sensitivity and spatial resolution, enabling real-time monitoring of BACE-1 activity in living organisms. By visualizing BACE-1 localization and dynamics, these nanoscale imaging techniques provide invaluable insights into disease progression and therapeutic response [142, 143].

As nanotechnology continues to evolve, the prospects for targeted BACE-1 inhibition in AD appear increasingly promising. By harnessing the precision and versatility of nanoscale platforms, researchers are poised to overcome longstanding challenges in AD therapeutics and pave the way for transformative treatments. With ongoing innovation and collaboration, the intersection of nanotechnology and BACE-1 inhibition holds the potential to revolutionize the landscape of AD management [144, 145].

5. Conclusion

AD is a progressive dementia-type neurological brain disease that causes the destruction of cells in the brain and is common worldwide, especially in people over the age of 60. According to the WHO 2022 data, the number of AD patients worldwide is expected to increase from more than 55 million to 139 million in 2050. One of the notable approaches for the treatment of AD, for which there is no definitive cure, is the development of inhibitors of the enzyme BACE-1, which is involved in the formation of A β peptides in the brain by causing proteolytic cleavage of APP. The BACE-1 enzyme consists of five main domains: signal peptide domain, propeptide domain, catalytic domain, transmembrane domain and cytosolic domain. The binding pocket of BACE-1 contains three important parts: the catalytic aspartic acid residues, the wing, which is the most flexible part of the binding site and controls substrate access, and the 10-second loop located near the S3 pocket. The fact that the active site of the BACE-1 enzyme is quite large, the difficulty of overcoming the BBB, the requirement for high lipophilicity are the difficulties encountered in the development of inhibitors. BACE-1 enzyme inhibitors, in general, have peptidomimetic or nonpeptidomimetic structure. Peptidomimetic inhibitors are designed to mimic the enzyme's natural substrate, thereby increasing subsite specificity, hydrogen bonding and hydrophobic interactions. The inhibitory effect of these molecules is due to the transition state isoster. These inhibitors were developed by

shortening the substrate-based peptide and at the same time replacing the easily cleavable amide bond with a noncleavable transition state isoster such as hydroxyethylamine, hydroxyethylene, statins, isophthalamide, norstatin, homostatin. In the development of nonpeptidomimetic inhibitors, High Throughput Screening (HTS), substratebased design, fragment-based approaches, computational screening, modelling methods that can narrow a large compound library down to a few hundred compounds that can be analysed by SAR studies have been used. Thus, it is aimed to develop inhibitors with small molecular size and weight, high permeability to the BBB, low peptidic character and P-gp flow rate, and better metabolic stability. As a result, nonpeptidomimetic enzyme inhibitors carrying Acyl 2-aminopyridine, guanidine, aminoimidazole, amino/iminohydantoin, aminothiazoline, aminooxazoline, aminoquinoline, piperazine fragments were developed. products Additionally, natural such as 5,7,4'trimethoxyflavone, ursolic acid, lupeol, quercetin and routine have been found to have BACE-1 inhibitory activity. LY2811376, LY2886721, RG7129, BI 1181181, JNJ-54861911, LY3314814, MK-8931, E2609, CNP-520, LY3202626, PF-06751979, CTS21166, and HPP854 are BACE-1 inhibitors entering clinical trials. As a result of the studies, despite the intense efforts spent to develop BACE-1 enzyme inhibitors and some synthesized compounds entering clinical trials, it has not been possible to reach a molecule that can be used as a drug in the treatment of AD. In the relentless pursuit of a cure, nanotechnology emerges as a beacon of hope, illuminating the path towards a future free from the ravages of AD. Through interdisciplinary synergy and unwavering dedication, scientists stand united in their quest to harness the full potential of nanotechnology in the fight against AD.

Conflict of Interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

References

- Tari Ö, Yağmurtaşan R. Alzheimer Hastalığı ve Anti-Alzheimer Etkili Bileşiklerin Yapılarının Araştırılması. *Hacettepe University Journal of the Faculty of Pharmacy* (2023) 43(2):150–173.
- [2] 2021 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2021) **17**(3):327–406. doi:10.1002/alz.12328.
- [3] Prince MJ, Wu F, Guo Y, Gutierrez Robledo LM, O'Donnell M, Sullivan R, et al. The burden of disease in older people and implications for health policy and practice. *Lancet (London, England)* (2015) **385**(9967):549–562. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61347-7.
- [4] Perneczky R, Jessen F, Grimmer T, Levin J, Flöel A, Peters O, et al. Anti-amyloid antibody therapies in Alzheimer's disease. *Brain: A Journal of Neurology* (2023) **146**(3):842–849.
- [5] Herrmann, N, Chau, Sa, Kircanski, I, et al. Current and Emerging Drug Treatment Options for Alzheimer's Disease A Systematic Review. *Drugs* (2011) **71**(15):2031–2065.
- [6] Banoo R, Nuthakki VK, Wadje BN, Sharma A, Bharate SB. Design, synthesis, and pharmacological evaluation of indole-piperidine amides as Blood-brain barrier permeable dual cholinesterase and βsecretase inhibitors. *European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2024) 266:116131.
- [7] Moussa-Pacha NM, Abdin SM, Omar HA, Alniss H, Al-Tel TH. BACE1 inhibitors: Current status and future directions in treating

Alzheimer's disease. *Medicinal Research Reviews* (2020) **40**(1):339–384.

- [8] Karran E, Strooper B. Alzheimer hastalığında amiloid hipotezi: yeni terapötiklerden yeni bilgiler. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery* (2022) 21:306–318.
- [9] Paroni G, Bisceglia P, Seripa D. Understanding the Amyloid Hypothesis in Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's disease JAD* (2019) 68(2):493–510.
- [10] Zhou Y, Li W, Xu L, Chen L. In Salvia miltiorrhiza, phenolic acids possess protective properties against amyloid beta-induced cytotoxicity, and tanshinones act as acetylcholinesterase inhibitors. *Environ Toxicol Pharmacol* (2011) **31**(3):443–452.
- [11] Lue LF, Yan SD, Stern DM, Walker DG. Preventing activation of receptor for advanced glycation endproducts in Alzheimer's disease. *Current Drug Targets - CNS & Neurological Disorders* (2005) 4(3):66.
- [12] Caldwell JP, Mazzola RD, Durkin J, Chen J, Chen X, Favreau L, et al. Discovery of potent iminoheterocycle BACE1 inhibitors. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry Letters* (2014) 24(23):5455– 5459.
- [13] Saka E. Pathophysiology of alzheimer's disease: experimental and genetic findings. *Turkish Journal of Geriatrics* (2010) 13:21–26.
- [14] Meraz-Rios MA, Lira-De Leon KI, Campos-Pena V, Anda-Hernandez MA, Mena-Lopez R. Tau oligomers and aggregation in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neurochemistry* (2010) **112**:1353– 1367.
- [15] Sims NR, Zaidan E. Biochemical changes associated with selective neuronal death following short-term cerebral ischaemia. *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology* (1995) 27(6):531–550.
- [16] Akiyama H, Barger S, Barnum S, Bradt B, Bauer J, Cole GM, et al. Inflammation and Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology of Aging* (2000) 21(3):383–21.
- [17] Kinney JW, Bemiller SM, Murtishaw AS, Leisgang AM, Salazar AM, Lamb BT. Inflammation as a central mechanism in Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2018) 4:575–590.
- [18] Yen YC, Kammeyer AM, Jensen KC, Tirlangi J, Ghosh AK, Mesecar AD. Development of an Efficient Enzyme Production and Structure-Based Discovery Platform for BACE1 Inhibitors. *Biochemistry* (2019) 58(44):4424–4435.
- [19] Al-Tel TH, Semreen MH, Al-Qawasmeh RA, Schmidt MF, El-Awadi R, Ardah M, et al. Design, synthesis, and qualitative structure-activity evaluations of novel β-secretase inhibitors as potential Alzheimer's drug leads. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2011) 54(24):8373–8385.
- [20] Coimbra J, Marques D, Baptista SJ, Pereira C, Moreira PI, Dinis T, et al. Highlights in BACE1 Inhibitors for Alzheimer's Disease Treatment. *Frontiers in chemistry* (2018) 6:178.
- [21] Taylor HA, Przemylska L, Clavane EM, Meakin PJ. BACE1: More than just a β-secretase. Obesity reviews an official journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity (2022) 23(7):13430.
- [22] Das B, Yan R. A close look at BACE1 inhibitors for alzheimer's disease treatment. CNS Drugs (2019) 33(3):251–263.
- [23] Mouchlis V, Melagraki G, Zacharia LC, Afantitis A. Computer-Aided Drug Design of β-Secretase, γ-Secretase and Anti-Tau Inhibitors for the Discovery of Novel Alzheimer's Therapeutics. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* (2020) 21(3):703.
- [24] Xu Y, Li MJ, Greenblatt H, Chen W, Paz A, Dym O, et al. Flexibility of the flap in the active site of BACE1 as revealed by crystal structures and molecular dynamics simulations. *Acta crystallographica. Section D, Biological crystallography* (2012) 68(Pt 1):13–25.
- [25] Yuan J, Venkatraman S, Zheng Y, McKeever BM, Dillard LW, Singh SB. Structure-based design of β-site APP cleaving enzyme 1 (BACE1) inhibitors for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2013) 56(11):4156–4180.
- [26] Proteopedia. Beta secretase. *Erişim Tarihi* (2023).
- [27] Barman A, Prabhakar R. Computational insights into substrate and site specificities, catalytic mechanism, and protonation states of the catalytic Asp Dyad of beta -secretase. *Scientifica (Cairo)* (2014) 2014(598728).
- [28] Mancini F, Simone A, Andrisano V. Beta-secretase as a target for Alzheimer's disease drug discovery: An overview of in vitro methods for characterization of inhibitors. *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry* (2011) 400(7):1979–1996.
- [29] Huang D, Lüthi U, Kolb P, Cecchini M, Barberis A, Caflisch A. In silico discovery of β-secretase inhibitors. *Journal of American Chemical Society* (2006) **128**(16):5436–5443.

- [30] Guo T, Hobbs D. Development of BACE1 inhibitors for Alzheimer's disease. *Current Medicinal Chemistry* (2006) 13(15):1811–1829.
- [31] Tobergte DR, Curtis S. An introduction to medicinal chemistry. *Journal of Chemical Information and Modeling* (2013) 53(9):1689– 1699.
- [32] Munj SM, Patil PB. Drug Discovery to Drug Development of BACE1 Inhibitor as Antialzheimer's: A Review. *Current Topics in Medicinal Chemistry* (2023) 23(2):77–97.
- [33] Trofast C-AB. Use for budesonide and formoterol Novo Nordisk AS, AstraZeneca AB, editors (US8461211B2 Ed.) (2011).
- [34] Mandal M, Wu Y, Misiaszek J, Li G, Buevich A, Caldwell JP, et al. M.E. Journal of Medicinal Chemistry (2016) 59(7):3231–3248.
- [35] Tarazi H, Odeh RA, Al-Qawasmeh R, Yousef IA, Voelter W, Al-Tel TH. Design, synthesis and SAR analysis of potent BACE1 inhibitors: Possible lead drug candidates for Alzheimer's disease. *European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2017) **125**:1213–1224.
- [36] Nawrot B. Targeting BACE with small inhibitory nucleic acids a future for Alzheimer's disease therapy? *Acta Biochimica Polonica* (2004) 51(2):431–444.
- [37] Cavalli A, Bolognesi ML, Minarini A, Rosini M, Tumiatti V, Recanatini M. Multi-target-directed ligands to combat neurodegenerative diseases. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2008) 51(7):232.
- [38] Boy KM, Guernon JM, Wu YJ, Zhang Y, Shi J, Zhai W, et al. J.E. Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry Letters (2015) 25(22):5040– 5047.
- [39] Cummings J, Lee G, Ritter A, Zhong K. Alzheimer's disease drug development pipeline: 2018. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2018) 4(1):195–214.
- [40] Holloway MK, Hunt P, McGaughey GB. Structure and modeling in the design of β- and γ-secretase inhibitors. *Drug Development Research* (2009) **70**(2):70–93.
- [41] Ghosh AK, Osswald HL. BACE1 (beta-secretase) inhibitors for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Chemical Society Reviews* (2014) 43(19):6765–6813.
- [42] Zhu Z, Sun ZY, Ye Y, Voigt J, Strickland C, Smith EM, et al. Discovery of cyclic acylguanidines as highly potent and selective βsite amyloid cleaving enzyme (BACE) inhibitors: Part I-inhibitor design and validation. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2010) 53(3):951–965.
- [43] Prati F, Bottegoni G, Bolognesi ML, Cavalli A. BACE-1 inhibitors: From recent single-target molecules to multitarget com pounds for Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2018) 61(3):619 637.
- [44] Gurjar AS, Darekar MN, Yeong KY, Ooi L. In silico studies, synthesis and pharmacological evaluation to explore multi-targeted approach for imidazole analogues as potential cholinesterase in hibitors with neuroprotective role for Alzheimer's disease. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry* (2018) 26(8):1511–1522.
- [45] Jain P, Wadhwa PK, Gunapati S, Jadhav HR. Design, synthe sis and in vitro evaluation studies of sulfonyl-amino-acetamides as small molecule BACE-1 inhibitors. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry* (2016) 24(11):2567–2575.
- [46] Azimi S, Zonouzi A, Firuzi O, Iraji A, Saeedi M, Mahdavi M, et al. Discovery of imidazopyridines containing isoindo line-1,3-dione framework as a new class of BACE1 inhibitors: De sign, synthesis and SAR analysis. *European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2017) 138:729–737.
- [47] Gravenfors Y, Viklund J, Blid J, Ginman T, Karlström S, Kihlström J, et al. New aminoimidazoles as β-secretase (BACE-1) inhibitors showing amyloid-β (Aβ) lowering in brain. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2012) 55(21):9297–9311. doi:10.1021/jm300991n.
- [48] Malamas MS, Barnes K, Johnson M, Hui Y, Zhou P, Turner J, et al. Di-substituted pyridinyl aminohydantoins as potent and highly selective human β secretase (BACE1) inhibitors. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry* (2010) 18(2):630–639.
- [49] Malamas MS, Robichaud A, Erdei J, Quagliato D, Solvibile W, Zhou P, et al. Design and synthesis of aminohydantoins as potent and selective human β secretase (BACE1) inhibitors with enhanced brain permeability. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry Letters* (2010) 20(22):6597–6605.
- [50] Malamas MS, Erdei J, Gunawan I, Barnes K, Hui Y, John son M, et al. New pyrazolyl and thienyl aminohydantoins as potent BACE1 inhibitors: Explor ing the S2' region. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry Letters* (2011) 21(18):5164 5170.
- [51] Gurjar AS, Andrisano V, Simone AD, Velingkar VS. De sign, synthesis, in silico and in vitro screening of 1,2,4-thiadiazole analogues as non-peptide inhibitors of beta-secretase. *Bioorganic Chemistry* (2014) 57:90–98.

- [52] Mei W, Ji S, Xiao W, Jiang X. Synthesis and biological evaluation of benzothiazol-based 1,3,4-oxadiazole derivatives as amyloid βtargeted compounds against Alzheimer's disease. *Monatshefte fur Chemie* (2017) 148:1807–1815.
- [53] Scott JD, Li SW, Brunskill APJ, Chen X, Cox K, Cumming JN, et al. Discovery of the 3-Imino-1,2,4-thiadiazinane 1,1-Dioxide Derivative Verubecestat (MK-8931)-A β-Site Amyloid Precursor Protein Cleaving Enzyme 1 Inhibitor for the Treatment of Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2016) 59(23):10435–10450. doi:10.1021/acs.jmedchem.6b00307.
- [54] Huang H, La DS, Cheng AC, Whittington DA, Patel VF, Chen K. Structure- and property-based design of aminooxazoline xanthenes as selective, orally efficacious, and CNS penetrable BACE inhibitors for the treatment of alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2012) 55(21):9156–9169.
- [55] Jeffrey J, Liu Q, Yuan C, Gore V, Lopez P, Ma V. Devel opment of 2-aminooxazoline 3-azaxanthenes as orally efficacious b -secretase inhibitors for the potential treatment of Alzheimer's dis ease. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry Letters* (2015) 25:767–774.
- [56] Chaluvaraju KC, Niranjan MS, Kiran S. 1, 3, 4 oxadiazole a potent drug candidate with various pharmacological activities. *International Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmaceutical Sciences* (2011) 3(3):9–16.
- [57] Haghighijoo Z, Firuzi O, Hemmateenejad B, Emami S, Edraki N, Miri R. Synthesis and biological evaluation of quinazo linone-based hydrazones with potential use in Alzheimer's disease. *Bioorganic Chemistry* (2017) 74:126–133.
- [58] Jordan JB, Whittington DA, Bartberger MD, Sickmier EA, Chen K, Cheng Y. Fragment-linking approach using (19)F NMR spectroscopy to obtain highly potent and selective inhibitors of β secretase. Journal of Medicinal Chemistry (2016) 59(8):3732–3749.
- [59] Garino C, Pietrancosta N, Laras Y, Moret V, Rolland A, Quéléver G, et al. BACE-1 inhibitory activities of new sub stituted phenylpiperazine coupled to various heterocycles: Chromene, coumarin and quinoline. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry Letters* (2006) 16(7):1995–1999.
- [60] Hong L, Tang J. Flap position of free memapsin 2 (β-secretase), a model for flap opening in aspartic protease catalysis. *Biochemistry* (2004) 43(16):4689–4695.
- [61] Tran Q, Bepary S, Hyeong G, Cho H, Kyu W, Lim H. Bioorganic & medicinal chemistry letters synthesis of (3 S, 4 S) -4 aminopyrrolidine-3-ol derivatives and biological evaluation for t heir BACE1 inhibitory activities. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry Letters* (2015):3–6.
- [62] Bajad NG, Singh RB, A T, G. G, G. K, A. K, et al. Development of multi-targetable chalcone derivatives bearing N-aryl piperazine moiety for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Bioorganic Chemistry* (2024) 143:107082.
- [63] Kiran P, Waiker DK, Verma A, Saraf P, Bhardwaj B, Kumar H, et al. Design and development of benzyl piperazine linked 5-phenyl-1,2,4-triazole-3-thione conjugates as potential agents to combat Alzheimer's disease. *Bioorganic Chemistry* (2023) 139:106749.
- [64] Tran Q, Nguyen CQ, Dang QL, Thi N, Tuan NT, Suh DH, et al. Rational design of novel diaryl ether-linked benzimidazole derivatives as potent and selective BACE1 inhibitors. *Biochemical* and Biophysical Research Communications (2024) 698:149538.
- [65] Zaręba P, Łątka K, Mazur G, Gryzło B, Pasieka A, Godyń J, et al. Discovery of novel multifunctional ligands targeting GABA transporters, butyrylcholinesterase, β-secretase, and amyloid β aggregation as potential treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2023) **261**:115832.
- [66] Zhang Y, Miao D, Liu S, Hao X. Revealing the binding mechanism of BACE1 inhibitors through molecular dynamics simulations. *Journal of biomolecular structure & dynamics* (2024):1–13.
- [67] Mani RJ, Mittal K, Katare DP. Protective effects of quercetin in Zebrafish model of Alzheimer's disease. Asian Journal of Pharmaceutics (2018) 12(September):660–666.
- [68] El-baz FK, Aly HF, Abd-alla HI, Ali SA. Neurorestorative mulberries potential of alzheimer's disease in animal model. *Asian Journal of Pharmaceutical and Clinical Research* (2018) 11(10):318–324.
- [69] Dai J, Shen D, Yoshida W, Parrish S, Williams P. Isoflavo noids from Ficus benjamina and their inhibitory activity on BACE1. *Planta Medica* (2012) 78(12):1357–1362.
- [70] Wong YH, Abdul Kadir H, Ling SK. Bioassay-Guided Isolation of Cytotoxic Cycloartane Triterpenoid Glycosides from the Traditionally Used Medicinal Plant Leea indica. *Evidence-based Complementary and Alternative Medicine eCAM* (2012):164689.

- [71] Hosen S, Rubayed M, Dash R, Junaid M, Mitra S, Alam MS, et al. Prospecting and Structural Insight into the Binding of Novel Plant-Derived Molecules of Leea indica as Inhibitors of BACE1. *Current Pharmaceutical Design* (2018) 24(33):3972–3979.
- [72] Kaundal M, Akhtar M, Deshmukh R. Lupeol isolated from Betula alnoides ameliorates amyloid beta induced neuronal damage via targeting various pathological events and alteration in neurotransmitter levels in rat's brain. *Neurological Sciences* (2017) 08(03).
- [73] Cho JK, Ryu YB, Curtis-Long MJ, Kim JY, Kim D, Lee S, et al. Inhibition and structural reliability of prenylated flavones from the stem bark of Morus lhou on β secretase (BACE-1. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry Letters* (2011) **21**(10):2945–2948.
- [74] Hu YH, Yang J, Zhang Y, Liu KC, Liu T, Sun J, et al. Synthesis and biological evaluation of 3–(4-aminophenyl) coumarin derivatives as potential anti-Alzheimer's disease agents. *Journal of Enzyme Inhibition and Medicinal Chemistry* (2019) 34(1):1083–1092.
- [75] Huang LK, Chao SP, Hu CJ. Clinical trials of new drugs for Alzheimer disease. *Journal of Biomedical Science* (2020) 27(1):18.
- [76] Zhang J, Li JC, Song JL, Cheng ZQ, Sun JZ, Jiang CS. Synthesis and evaluation of coumarin/1,2,4-oxadiazole hybrids as selective BChE inhibitors with neuroprotective activity. *Journal of Asian Natural Products Research* (2019) 21(11):1090–1103.
- [77] Braak H, Thal DR, Ghebremedhin E, Del Tredici K. Stages of the pathologic process in Alzheimer disease: Age categories from 1 to 100 years. *Journal of Neuropathology & Experimental Neurology* (2011) **70**(11):960–969.
- [78] Mullard A. BACE inhibitor bust in Alzheimer trial. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery* (2017) 16(3):155.
- [79] ElNagar AS, Mohyeldin MM, Mostafa NM, Ibrahim S, Batiha GE, Mahmoud MH, et al. Antioxidant and anti-Alzheimer activities of Clivia miniata (Lindl) roots, bulbs, and aerial parts: In-vitro and insilico studies. *Biomedicine & Pharmacotherapie* (2023) 167:115382.
- [80] Agarwal D, Malik J, Bhanwala N, Ambatwar R, Kumar S, Chandrakar L, et al. Networkodynamic approach to perceive the key phytoconstituents of E. officinalis (Amla) as natural BACE1 inhibitors: an in-silico study. *Journal of biomolecular structure & dynamics* (2023):1–13.
- [81] Zou Z, Xu P, Zhang G, Cheng F, Chen K, Li J, et al. Selagintriflavonoids with BACE1 inhibitory activity from the fern Selaginella doederleinii. *Phytochemistry* (2017) **134**:114–121.
- [82] Ghosh AK, Gemma S, Tang J. beta-Secretase as a therapeutic target for Alzheimer's disease. *Neurotherapeutics* (2008) 5(3):399–408.
- [83] Amini R, Moradi S, Najafi R, Mazdeh M, Taherkhani A. BACE1 Inhibition Utilizing Organic Compounds Holds Promise as a Potential Treatment for Alzheimer's and Parkinson's Diseases. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity (2024):6654606.
- [84] Jafni S, Sathya S, Arunkumar M, Kiruthiga C, Jeyakumar M, Murugesh E, et al. Hesperidin Methyl Chalcone reduces extracellular Aβ(25-35) peptide aggregation and fibrillation and also protects Neuro 2a cells from Aβ(25-35) induced neuronal dysfunction. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry* (2023) **96**:117536.
- [85] Martenyi F, Lowe S, Dean RA, Monk SA, Gonzales CR, Friedrich S, et al. P4-088: Central and Peripheral Pharmacokinetic and Pharmacodynamic Effects of the-site APP Cleavage Enzyme (BACE1) Inhibitor LY2811376 In Humans. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2010) 6:48.
- [86] Sun Q, Liu F, Zhao J, Wang P, Sun X. Cleavage of Kv2. 1 by BACE1 decreases potassium current and reduces neuronal apoptosis. *Neurochemistry International* (2022) 155:105310.
- [87] Martenyi F, Dean RA, Lowe S, Nakano M, Monk S, Willis BA, et al. BACE inhibitor LY2886721 safety and central and peripheral PK and PD in healthy subjects (HSs. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2012) 8:583–584.
- [88] May PC, Willis BA, Lowe SL, Dean RA, Monk SA, Cocke PJ, et al. The potent BACE1 inhibitor LY2886721 elicits robust central A pharmacodynamic responses in mice, dogs, and humans. *Journal of Neuroscience* (2015) 35:1199–1210.
- [89] Dekeryte R, Franklin Z, Hull C, Croce L, Kamli-Salino S, Helk O, et al. The BACE1 inhibitor LY2886721 improves diabetic phenotypes of BACE1 knock-in mice. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta: Molecular Basis of Disease* (2021):166149.
- [90] Kumar D, Ganeshpurkar A, Modi G, Gupta SK, Singh SK. Secretase inhibitors for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease: Long road ahead. *European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2018) 148:436– 452.
- [91] Dorner-Ciossek C, Hobson S, Fuchs K, Sauer A, Bauer M, Morales-Ramos A, et al. P1-314: Pharmacological characterization of the

new bace1 inhibitor bi 1181181. Alzheimer's & Dementia (2015) **11**:477.

- [92] Hobson S, Lenter MC, Sauer A, Fuchs K, Lala DS, Dillard LW, et al. P4-168: Effects of the bace1 inhibitor bi 1181181 and the antiabeta antibody m266 on abeta in rat brain homogenate and CSF. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2015) 11:843.
- [93] Borta A, Nicolas L, Kleiner O, Kammerer KP, Schaible J, Pietzko K, et al. P3-282: Single oral doses of the novel bace inhibitor bi 1181181 significantly reduce concentrations of cerebrospinal fluid amyloid-beta peptides in healthy subjects. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2015) **11**:740.
- [94] Nicolas L, Kammerer KP, Schaible J, Link J, Kleiner O, Borta A, et al. P3-283: Pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and safety of the novel bace inhibitor bi1181181 after oral administration of single ascending doses in healthy subjects. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2015) 11:740.
- [95] Bazzari FH, Bazzari AH. BACE1 Inhibitors for Alzheimer's Disease: The Past, Present and Any Future? Molecules 27. Basel, Switzerland (2022). 8823 p.
- [96] Timmers M, Broeck B, Ramael S, Slemmon J, Waepenaert K, Russu A, et al. Profiling the dynamics of CSF and plasma A reduction after treatment with JNJ-54861911, a potent oral BACEinhibitor. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2016) 2:202–212.
- [97] Timmers M, Barão S, Broeck B, Tesseur I, Slemmon J, Waepenaert K, et al. BACE1 dynamics upon inhibition with a BACE inhibitor and correlation to downstream Alzheimer's disease markers in elderly healthy participants. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease* (2017) 56:1437–1449.
- [98] Timmers M, Streffer JR, Russu A, Tominaga Y, Shimizu H, Shiraishi A, et al. Pharmacodynamics of atabecestat (JNJ-54861911), an oral BACE1 inhibitor in patients with early Alzheimer's disease: Randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. *Alzheimer's Research & Therapy* (2018) 10:85.
- [99] Sperling R, Henley D, Aisen PS, Raman R, Donohue MC, Ernstrom K, et al. Findings of efficacy, safety, and biomarker outcomes of atabecestat in preclinical Alzheimer disease: A truncated randomized phase 2b/3 clinical trial. *JAMA Neurology* (2021) 78:293–301.
- [100] Novak G, Streffer JR, Timmers M, Henley D, Brashear HR, Bogert J, et al. Long-term safety and tolerability of atabecestat (JNJ-54861911), an oral BACE1 inhibitor, in early Alzheimer's disease spectrum patients: A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study and a two-period extension study. *Alzheimer's Research & Therapy* (2020) **12**:58.
- [101] Henley D, Raghavan N, Sperling R, Aisen P, Raman R, Romano G. Preliminary Results of a Trial of Atabecestat in Preclinical Alzheimer's Disease. *The New England Journal of Medicine* (2019) 380:1483–1485.
- [102] DeJonghe S, Weinstock D, Aligo J, Washington K, Naisbitt D. Biopsy Pathology and Immunohistochemistry of a Case of Immune-Mediated Drug-Induced Liver Injury With Atabecestat. *Hepatology* (2021) **73**:452–455.
- [103] Thomson PJ, Kafu L, Meng X, Snoeys J, Bondt A, Maeyer D, et al. Drug-specific T-cell responses in patients with liver injury following treatment with the BACE inhibitor atabecestat. *Allergy* (2021) 76:1825–1835.
- [104] Eketjäll S, Janson J, Kaspersson K, Bogstedt A, Jeppsson F, Fälting J, et al. AZD3293: A novel, orally active BACE1 inhibitor with high potency and permeability and markedly slow off-rate kinetics. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease* (2016) **50**:1109–1123.
- [105] Sims JR, Selzler KJ, Downing AM, Willis BA, Aluise CD, Zimmer J, et al. Development review of the BACE1 inhibitor lanabecestat (AZD3293/LY3314814. *The Journal of Prevention of Alzheimer's Disease* (2017) 4:247–254.
- [106] Cebers G, Alexander RC, Haeberlein SB, Han D, Goldwater R, Ereshefsky L, et al. AZD3293: Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic effects in healthy subjects and patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease* (2017) 55:1039–1053.
- [107] Sakamoto K, Matsuki S, Matsuguma K, Yoshihara T, Uchida N, Azuma F, et al. BACE1 inhibitor lanabecestat (AZD3293) in a phase 1 study of healthy Japanese subjects: Pharmacokinetics and effects on plasma and cerebrospinal fluid A peptides. *The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology* (2017) 57:1460–1471.
- [108] Ye N, Monk SA, Daga P, Bender DM, Rosen LB, Mullen J, et al. Clinical bioavailability of the novel BACE1 inhibitor lanabecestat (AZD3293): Assessment of tablet formulations versus an oral solution and the impact of gastric pH on pharmacokinetics. *Clinical Pharmacology in Drug Development* (2018) **7**:233–243.

- [109] Wessels AM, Tariot PN, Zimmer JA, Selzler KJ, Bragg SM, Andersen SW, et al. Efficacy and safety of lanabecestat for treatment of early and mild Alzheimer disease: The AMARANTH and DAYBREAK-ALZrandomized clinical trials. *JAMA Neurology* (2020) 77:199–209.
- [110] Wessels AM, Lines C, Stern RA, Kost J, Voss T, Mozley LH, et al. Cognitive outcomes in trials of two BACE inhibitors in Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2020) 16:1483–1492.
- [111] Zimmer JA, Shcherbinin S, Devous MD, Bragg SM, Selzler KJ, Wessels AM, et al. Lanabecestat: Neuroimaging results in early symptomatic Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2021) 7(1):e12123. doi:10.1002/trc2.12123.
- [112] Chris Min K, Dockendorf MF, Palcza J, Tseng J, Ma L, Stone JA, et al. Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics of the BACE 1 Inhibitor Verubecestat (MK-8931) in Healthy Japanese Adults: A Randomized, Placebo-Controlled Study. *Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics* (2019) **105**:1234–1243.
- [113] Forman M, Palcza J, Tseng J, Stone JA, Walker B, Swearingen D, et al. Tolerability, and Pharmacokinetics of the-Site Amyloid Precursor Protein-Cleaving Enzyme 1 Inhibitor Verubecestat (MK-8931) in Healthy Elderly Male and Female Subjects. *Clinical and Translational Science* (2019) **12**:545–555.
- [114] Egan MF, Kost J, Tariot PN, Aisen PS, Cummings JL, Vellas B, et al. Randomized trial of verubecestat for mild-to-moderate Alzheimer's disease. *The New England Journal of Medicine* (2018) 378:1691–1703.
- [115] Egan MF, Kost J, Voss T, Mukai Y, Aisen PS, Cummings JL, et al. Randomized trial of verubecestat for prodromal Alzheimer's disease. *The New England Journal of Medicine* (2019) 380:1408– 1420.
- [116] Egan MF, Mukai Y, Voss T, Kost J, Stone J, Furtek C, et al. Further analyses of the safety of verubecestat in the phase 3 EPOCH trial of mild-to-moderate Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's Research & Therapy* (2019) **11**:68.
- [117] Sur C, Kost J, Scott D, Adamczuk K, Fox NC, Cummings JL, et al. BACE inhibition causes rapid, regional, and non-progressive volume reduction in Alzheimer's disease brain. *Brain* (2020) 143:3816– 3826.
- [118] Sergott RC, Raji A, Kost J, Sur C, Jackson S, Locco A, et al. Retinal Optical Coherence Tomography Metrics Are Unchanged in Verubecestat Alzheimer's Disease Clinical Trial but Correlate with Baseline Regional Brain Atrophy. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease* (2021) **79**:275–287.
- [119] Moriyama T, Fukushima T, Kokate T, Albala B. P3–037]: Preclinical studies with elenbecestat, a novel bace1 inhibitor, show no evidence of hypopigmentation. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2017) 13:944.
- [120] Lai RY, Darpo B, Dayal S, Hall N, Chang MK, Albala B, et al. Elenbecestat, a novel oral bace inhibitor, has no clinically meaningful effect on qtc interval up to a supratherapeutic dose of 200 mg. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2017) 13:250–251.
- [121] Hayata N, Yasuda S, Kanekiyo M, Ito S, Yoshida M, Kawaguchi H, et al. P1-040: Elenbecestat, a novel bace inhibitor, demonstrates similar pharmacokinetics and tolerability in japanese subjects with multiple dosings. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2018) 14:282.
- [122] Albala B, Lai RY, Aluri J, Boyd P, Chang M-K, Dayal S, et al. [P2– 003]: Elenbecestat Pharmacokinetic Drug-Drug Interactions Indicated No Dosage Adjustments Required for Most Concomitant Treatments. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2017) 13(7S_Part_12). doi:10.1016/j.jalz.2017.06.651.
- [123] Lynch SY, Kaplow J, Zhao J, Dhadda S, Luthman J, Albala B. P4-389: Elenbecestat, E2609, a bace inhibitor: Results from a phase-2 study in subjects with mild cognitive impairment and mild-tomoderate dementia due to Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2018) 14:1623.
- [124] Irizarry MC, Gee M, Roberts C, Giorgi L, Kanekiyo M, LeBlanc M, et al. Cognitive Outcomes in the Very Mild Subgroup in the Phase 3 Studies of Elenbecestat in Early Ad (Mission ad Program (2021).
- [125] Neumann U, Ufer M, Jacobson LH, Rouzade-Dominguez ML, Huledal G, Kolly C, et al. The BACE-1 inhibitor CNP 520 for prevention trials in Alzheimer's disease. *EMBO Molecular Medicine* (2018) **10**:9316.
- [126] Boggs LN, May PC, Yang Z, Brier RA, Monk SA, Borders AR, et al. P3-035: A Correlational Analysis of Exposure and Pharmacodynamic Effects of the Bace1 Inhibitor LY3202626 in PDAPP Mice Following Acute Oral Dosing. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2016) **12**:831.
- [127] McKinzie DL, May PC, Boggs LN, Yang Z, Brier RA, Monk SA, et al. P1-080: Nonclinical Pharmacological Characterization of the

Bacel Inhibitor LY3202626. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2016) **12**:432–433.

- [128] Katyayan K, Yi P, Monk S, Cassidy K. Excretion, mass balance, and metabolism of [14C] LY3202626 in humans: An interplay of microbial reduction, reabsorption, and aldehyde oxidase oxidation that leads to an extended excretion profile. *Drug Metabolism and Disposition* (2020) 48:698–707.
- [129] Willis BA, Lowe SL, Daugherty LL, Dean RA, English B, Ereshefsky L, et al. P1-044: Pharmacokinetics, Pharmacodynamics, Safety, and Tolerability of LY3202626, a Novel Bace1 Inhibitor, in Healthy Subjects and Patients with Alzheimer's Disease. *Alzheimer's & Dementia* (2016) **12**:418.
- [130] Lo AC, Evans CD, Mancini M, Wang H, Shcherbinin S, Lu M, et al. Phase II (NAVIGATE-AD study) results of LY3202626 effects on patients with mild Alzheimer's disease dementia. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease Reports* (2021) 5:321–336.
- [131] O'Neill BT, Beck EM, Butler CR, Nolan CE, Gonzales C, Zhang L, et al. Design and synthesis of clinical candidate PF-06751979: A potent, brain penetrant,-site amyloid precursor protein cleaving enzyme 1 (BACE1) inhibitor lacking hypopigmentation. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry* (2018) 61:4476–4504.
- [132] Qiu R, Ahn JE, Alexander R, Brodney MA, He P, Leurent C, et al. Safety, tolerability, pharmacokinetics, and pharmacodynamic effects of PF-06751979, a potent and selective oral BACE1 inhibitor: Results from phase I studies in healthy adults and healthy older subjects. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease* (2019) **71**:581–595.
- [133] Mikulca JA, Nguyen V, Gajdosik DA, Teklu SG, Giunta EA, Lessa EA, et al. Potential novel targets for A lzheimer pharmacotherapy: II. Update on secretase inhibitors and related approaches. *Journal of Clinical Pharmacy and Therapeutics* (2014) 39:25–37.
- [134] Ling TS, Chandrasegaran S, Xuan LZ, Suan TL, Elaine E, Nathan DV, et al. The Potential Benefits of Nanotechnology in Treating Alzheimer's Disease. *Biomed Research International* (2021). doi:10.1155/2021/5550938.
- [135] Ma Y, Frutos-Beltrán E, Kang D, Pannecouque C, Clercq E, Menéndez-Arias L, et al. Medicinal chemistry strategies for discovering antivirals effective against drug-resistant viruses. *Chemical Society Reviews* (2021) 50(7):4514–4540. doi:10.1039/D0CS01084G.
- [136] Cheng Y, Dai Q, Morshed RA, Fan X, Wegscheid ML, Wainwright DA, et al. Blood-Brain Barrier Permeable Gold Nanoparticles: An Efficient Delivery Platform for Enhanced Malignant Glioma Therapy and Imaging. *Small* (2014) **10**(24):5137–5150. doi:10.1002/smll.201400654.
- [137] Sun J, Roy S. The Physical Approximation of APP and BACE-1: A Key Event in Alzheimer's Disease Pathogenesis. *Developmental Neurobiology* (2017). doi:10.1002/dneu.22556.
- [138] Vassar R, Bennett BD, Babu-Khan S, Kahn S, Mendiaz EA, Denis P, et al. B-Secretase Cleavage of Alzheimer's Amyloid Precursor Protein by the Transmembrane Aspartic Protease BACE: Science (1999).
- [139] Cao Y, Zhang R. The Application of Nanotechnology in Treatment of Alzheimer's Disease. *Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology* (2022). doi:10.3389/fbioe.2022.1042986.
- [140] Fonseca-Santos B, Chorilli M, Daflon Gremião MP. Nanotechnology-Based Drug Delivery Systems for the Treatment of Alzheimer's Disease. *International Journal of Nanomedicine* (2015). doi:10.2147/ijn.s87148.
- [141] Nazem A, Mansoori GA. Nanotechnology Solutions for Alzheimer's Disease: Advances in Research Tools, Diagnostic Methods and Therapeutic Agents. *Journal of Alzheimer's disease JAD* (2008). doi:10.3233/jad-2008-13210.
- [142] Duan L, Li X, Ji R, Hao Z, Kong M, Wen X, et al. Nanoparticle-Based Drug Delivery Systems: An Inspiring Therapeutic Strategy for Neurodegenerative Diseases. *Polymers* (2023) 15(9):2196. doi:10.3390/polym15092196.
- [143] Tracy GC, Huang K-Y, Hong Y-T, Ding S, Noblet HA, Lim KH, et al. Intracerebral Nanoparticle Transport Facilitated by Alzheimer Pathology and Age. *Nano Letters* (2023) 23(23):10971–10982. doi:10.1021/acs.nanolett.3c03222.
- [144] Puranik N, Yadav D, Song M. Advancements in the Application of Nanomedicine in Alzheimer's Disease: A Therapeutic Perspective. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* (2023) 24(18):14044. doi:10.3390/ijms241814044.
- [145] Andrieux K, Couvreur P. Nanomedicine as a promising approach for the treatment and diagnosis of brain diseases: The example of Alzheimer's disease. *Annales Pharmaceutiques Françaises* (2013) 71(4):225–233. doi:10.1016/j.pharma.2013.04.001.